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The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council convened in the Largo Ballroom of the Hilton Key Largo Hotel, Key Largo, Florida, Monday morning, August 11, 2008, and was called to order at 9:00 o’clock a.m. by Chairman Kay Williams.

CHAIRMAN KAY WILLIAMS:  Good morning.  The Reef Fish Committee will come to order.  Kevin Anson will be filling in for Vernon Minton.  Welcome, Kevin.  I am here, Crabtree is here, Gill, Morris, Riechers, Teehan, Villere, and Bobbi Walker.  All the Reef Fish Committee members are here.
ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES
That brings us to the Adoption of the Agenda.  Are there any additions to the agenda?  Hearing none, the agenda is adopted.  Approval of Minutes, are there any changes to the approval of the minutes, Tab B, Number 2?  There’s no changes to the minutes and without objection, the minutes are approved.  That brings us to Item III, which is Amendment 30B, and we’re going to start with -- Steve is going to go ahead and take us through the AP and SSC Recommendations.

FINAL ACTION ON AMENDMENT 30B/EIS

AP AND SSC RECOMMENDATIONS

MR. STEVEN ATRAN:  Thank you, Madam Chairman.  The Reef Fish AP Recommendations are in Tab B, Number 4 and the SSC Recommendations are in Tab B, Number 5.  I’m just going to briefly go through their recommendations and you might want to keep these in mind as you go through the amendment itself.

On Tab B, Number 4, one thing before we get started on the Amendment 30B recommendations.  I’m not really sure what to do about this, but we’ve had complaints from both the AP and the SSC that oftentimes they’ll make a recommendation or a motion on some item, and it often occurs under Other Business, on some issue that they feel is important that the council should look into and in the council meeting, it never comes up for discussion, because we tend to break these meeting summaries down into just the components and we just look at the Amendment 30B portions of them when we’re covering Amendment 30B and the 29 portion when we’re covering Amendment 29.
On Tab B, Number 4, the very first item was a hold-over from the previous AP meeting in which they got into a discussion on bag limits for warsaw grouper and it was in relation to talking about discard mortality, a question about why there was a bag limit for the recreational fishery and no trip limit for the commercial fishery, and they ended up with a recommendation that the recreational bag limit for warsaw grouper be increased from the current one fish per vessel limit.  That never came up for discussion and so they reiterated that motion at their last meeting.

For Amendment 30B, just quickly going through their recommendations, this was the second time that the Reef Fish AP has looked through the entire amendment and so in most of these cases, they simply reiterated what their previous recommendation was.

For Action 1, which is set gag thresholds and benchmarks, in the previous meeting they had received reports from Dr. Kenchington, suggesting that gag were no longer undergoing overfishing, and based on that, their previous recommendation, which they reiterated last week, or the week before last, was that in light of that information, the reef fish recommendation is to take no action on Action 1.

However, they did realize that the council probably is going to take action and so they made a couple of other motions.  They voted that for minimum stock size threshold -- They felt that the formula that we use, the one minus M times BMSY, was too precautionary and that we didn’t need to be that precautionary and so they recommended that instead that MSST be set at Option B, which is 75 percent of SSBmax.

That’s just about the halfway point between -- That is the halfway point between maximum yield per recruit, which is our proxy for MSY, and one-half of maximum yield per recruit, which is the minimum we’re allowed to go to under the National Standard Guidelines.

Then for OY, they recommended that instead of setting OY at the yield corresponding to 75 percent of BMSY, FBMSY, that it be set at 90 percent of Fmax, which is a little bit more lenient level.
Action 2 was withdrawn from the amendment some time ago.  That had to do with MSST for red grouper, but since that’s already been set, it wasn’t necessary to do that in this amendment.  Action 3, which is to set the gag TAC, the AP recommended that the gag TAC be set using the levels identified in Table 2.3.2 in the amendment, which bases the TAC on 30 percent SPR, rather than maximum yield per recruit, and it allows for a somewhat larger TAC if you go with the MSY proxy.

They recommended setting it in constant catch intervals, three-year intervals, based upon F30 percent SPR.  That means that during the period of 2009 through 2011 that TAC would be set at 5.23 million pounds and then TAC for subsequent years would be set through a regulatory amendment and would remain at that level until such an amendment is implemented.

For Action 4, which is red grouper TAC, the AP recommended Alternative 3, which is to set the TAC corresponding to the equilibrium FMSY level, rather than the OY level.  That would set TAC at 7.72 million pounds for red grouper.

For Action 5, which is red grouper and gag allocations -- Now, there was a little bit of a change in the wording from the last time the AP had looked at this.  Originally, we had Alternative 1 marked as the status quo.  That set the TAC at a level corresponding to the methodology described in Amendment 1, based upon the years 1979 through 1987, or as many of those years as we have data for.

That is the status quo alternative has since been switched to Alternative 2, which bases the allocation on the most recent five years for which we had data and represents status quo on the water as opposed to status quo in the amendment.

The AP recommended that we continue to go with Alternative 1, based on the fact that they felt that the alternatives other than Alternative 1 would base the allocation on catches that may have been biased by regulations that have been put into effect since Amendment 1 was implemented.  They recommended that the allocation be based on Alternative 1, which would set the gag recreational/commercial proportions at 65 percent recreational, 35 percent commercial, and red grouper would be set at 23 percent recreational and 77 percent commercial.

For Action 6, which is annual catch limits and accountability measures, this is a complicated alternative and so I’m a little bit troubled keeping up with this.  The AP recommended that Alternative 4 be adopted as the preferred alternative.

That alternative sets both the target catch and the ACL level at the same level, based on equilibrium OY levels.  The AP didn’t feel that it was necessary to provide a buffer, that the regulations should be sufficient to keep the catches within their respective catch limits.

For Action 7, which is the commercial quotas for shallow-water grouper, red grouper, and gag, the AP reiterated its previous motion for a modified version of Alternative 1, which is not to specify a quota for gag, but the shallow-water grouper quota and the red grouper quota would be adjusted accordingly for the new red grouper TAC allocation.  Again, their previous recommendation was not to set a TAC on gag.

For Action 8, which is application of quota closures, the AP recommended a new alternative.  Actually, I believe this is a reiteration of their previous motion that states that if a species quota is met, only that species will close and the remainder of the shallow-water grouper fishery would remain open until the additional species or shallow-water grouper aggregate quota is met.

They also recommended that if the council adopts Alternative 3, which currently is the preferred alternative, and decides not to address potential adjustments to the percentage that would trigger the incidental bycatch allowance, or to the trip limit for the incidental bycatch allowance, that red grouper be stricken from Alternative 3, since it is a fully recovered stock.

For Action 9, the recreational harvest of gag and red grouper management alternatives, the AP was looking at a table that is in the Amendment 30B discussion on size limit actions that noted that if the size limit for recreationally caught gag were to be raised to twenty-four inches, even assuming a 20 percent release mortality, it would result in just about a 20 percent reduction in harvest.  I believe it’s 19.6 percent is the number that’s in the amendment.

They felt that that action got very close to the 25 percent reduction that the council is looking for and that it would be less disruptive to the fishery than closed seasons and reduced bag limits.

The AP recommended, by a vote of seven to three, that the council add a new alternative to the section on recreational management measures that would raise the gag size limit to twenty-four inches and retain the five fish bag limit and if there has to be a closed season, at a maximum, retain the one-month closure concurrent with the commercial sector.
For Alternative 10, which is alternatives to reduce discard mortality of grouper, and this is the one where the council is looking at reducing the commercial size limit on red grouper, the panel almost endorsed the council’s preferred alternative with one change.  They did vote to recommend reducing the commercial size limit for red grouper to eighteen inches, for red grouper only, but they recommended that that size limit be applied only to the shallow-water commercial longline fishery.
The council’s preferred alternative is to apply it to the entire commercial fishery.  Existing size limits would continue to apply to other gear.
Under creation of marine reserves and time/area closures, the AP for a while was discussing a recommendation to split this up.  They felt that marine reserves and time/area closures should be discussed separately, because I guess the discussion of marine reserves, which infers no-take areas, generates a lot more controversy than a seasonal closure for spawning or other specific purposes, but a vote to split the section up failed.

What they did vote was no action, do not create any additional marine reserves or closed areas that prohibit fishing for grouper or other reef fish fishes.  Again, that was a reiteration of the last time they had looked at this amendment.

For Action 12, which is duration of marine reserves and time/area closures, they voted that the preferred alternative be Alternative 4a, which takes no action as far as extending the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps Reserves.  It would allow those reserves to expire on June 16, 2010.

I believe the inference on that is also since -- They recommended no additional new reserves, but if any new reserves were to be created, I believe the inference was that that also be the expiration date.

For Action 13, which is federal regulatory compliance, the AP was concerned that this would just increase conflicts between state and federal agencies and that it would be unfair because it only applies to a portion of the recreational fishery, those vessels that are subject to federal permits.

They voted for the no action alternative, all vessels with federal and commercial charter permits are subject to applicable federal reef fish regulations in the EEZ and are subject to applicable state regulations when fishing in state waters.  That concludes their discussion on Amendment 30B.

Again, if you’ll just allow me for a moment, there is some other business, just to make sure it gets into the record.  If you don’t mind, I would like to just read them in.  Under Other Business, Dennis O’Hern brought up preliminary landings data for this year from Wave 1 and Wave 2, that’s January-February and March-April.

These landings are extraordinarily high compared to the previous year.  They’re two or three times higher than they were last year.  What we were told is that it appears that the MRFSS folks have started applying a correction factor for people who they interview at the dock who tell them that they have cell phones, but they no longer have a home line and so it would not be possible for those people to be sampled in the telephone part of the MRFSS survey.

Apparently that has resulted in an overcorrection and some folks feel that this is resulting in overestimating the recreational harvest.  I’ve been told that MRFSS is looking at the data and the existing numbers might come down, but there’s still concern that the numbers for the first two waves are too high.  They’re so high, in fact, that if they were currently in effect, it would be necessary to close the recreational fishery right now.

The Reef Fish AP voted to pass a motion saying that they believe the current MRFSS estimates of increasing effort are unrealistically high and they requested that the corrected effort numbers be obtained.  

Then there was also another item on circle hooks.  As you know, Amendment 27/14 implemented a circle hook requirement in federal waters of the Gulf of Mexico when fishing for reef fish.  The State of Florida has also implemented a similar requirement; however, Florida went a little bit further and specified that they would be non-offset circle hooks.  The federal requirement doesn’t state whether they have to be offset or non-offset.

The South Atlantic Fishery Management Council looked at circle hooks at their last meeting and they are considering a recommendation rather than a requirement that circle hooks be used and so there’s a couple of issues here.

One is that it looks like the South Atlantic Council may not require circle hooks and merely recommend them and number two is that there is an inconsistency right now between Florida and Gulf of Mexico EEZ requirements with regard to the offset or non-offset requirement for circle hooks.

As a result -- We also received some information that in some cases circle hooks could potentially increase the mortality of released fishes, particularly if the fish’s jaw gets broken while the hook is being released.  The fish will be unable to feed.

The Reef Fish AP unanimously asked the council to have the SSC revisit the circle hook issue, due to concerns that it may increase mortality in certain species.  That concludes the AP summary.  Are there any questions before I move on to the SSC?

The SSC reviewed the Amendment 30B at their September 2007 meeting and Tab B-5(a) contains only a portion of that summary, that portion that deals with 30B.  For Action 1, which is to set gag thresholds and benchmarks, the SSC felt that, based upon biological considerations, that basing the thresholds and benchmarks on maximum yield per recruit was superior than basing them on 30 percent SPR.
I think the overriding argument was that when SPR is used as the basis for setting these thresholds that it’s only counting the female portion of the stock and a protogynous species such as gag, that means that all of the older fish would be left out of the consideration, whereas maximum yield per recruit looks at the overall biomass.

They recommended basing it on maximum yield per recruit and setting a minimum stock size threshold based on the formula we’ve been using, one minus M times SSBmax, and setting optimum yield at the yield corresponding to 75 percent of Fmax.

They had made a motion on Action 2.  I guess that we had not yet removed this from the document at that time and they agreed with the status quo on the definition of minimum stock size threshold for red grouper.  For Action 3, which is to set gag TAC, they felt that Alternative 2, which would set gag TAC at the OY level, seemed to be too stringent, but Alternative 3, which would set TAC at the MSY level, did not seem to be stringent enough.  They did not endorse any of the alternatives, but their inference is that perhaps the council should consider something in between OY and MSY.

For red grouper TAC, they supported Alternative 2, which is to set the red grouper TAC at the catch level corresponding to fishing at equilibrium FOY, which is 7.57 million pounds, for the first few years.

For Action 5, which is allocations, they did not make a recommendation on allocations.  Instead, they recommended that a working group be formed to develop some standardized guidelines to determine allocations and I believe that’s more or less what the council is doing through its allocation work that Assane is working with.

For Action 6, on accountability measures, the SSC had no recommendations, other than suggesting that any closures that applied to the gag fishery should apply to both gag and black grouper, due to the confusion over nomenclature, as well as concerns about the status of black grouper, which up until now has not had a stock assessment.  There is one now scheduled in a few years.

For Action 7, which is the commercial quotas for shallow-water, red grouper, and gag quotas, the SSC endorsed Alternative 3, which is to set the aggregate quota by adding together the gag and the red grouper quotas, plus an allowance for other groupers of 0.68 million pounds, which is based on the baseline years of 2001 to 2004.

They also recommended that there be an Alternative 5, which actually I believe is now the council’s preferred alternative, but it might not be the same number.  It states when 90 percent, or some other percentage, of an individual species quota is reached -- This is application of quota closures.  When 90 percent, or some other percentage, of a quota is reached, directed harvest of that species closes, but a bycatch allowance of some percentage is allowed until either the gag or red grouper quotas are reached or the shallow-water grouper quota is reached, whichever comes first.  The council’s preferred alternative is a modified version of that.

Action 9, recreational harvest of gag and red grouper, the SSC felt that that selection of an appropriate harvest regulation scenario should be based on the fishermen’s preference and that it was not a scientific issue, as long as the combination of measures would get the percent reduction being sought.

For alternatives to reduce discard mortality of grouper, the SSC did not make any motion.  They did not feel that any mandatory training session was appropriate.  That’s one of the alternatives or at least it was when they reviewed this.

Alternatives 1 and 2, I believe, are instructional in purpose only.  One of the SSC members suggested that either of those might be good, but as I said, the SSC did not make any recommendations on discard mortality of grouper.  That concludes the SSC report.
Now, it’s not in here, because apparently they must have done it in a different meeting, but under the discard mortality of grouper, as far as reducing the size limit of groupers, they had previously made a recommendation that they did not feel it was appropriate to apply one size limit to all of the groupers, which is one of the alternatives.

In fact, the council’s preferred alternative right now is to reduce the size limit for red grouper only.  That concludes the SSC alternatives and I don’t think the federal regulatory compliance issue was in the amendment in September when they reviewed this and so that’s why it’s not in the summary.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any questions of Steve?  Hearing none, would you take us through the Law Enforcement AP Recommendations?

LAW ENFORCEMENT AP RECOMMENDATIONS

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR RICK LEARD:  Yes, Madam Chairman.  It’s Tab B, Number 6.  The Law Enforcement AP only had recommendations on two of the actions at that time and that was Action 6, which dealt with the shallow-water grouper interim annual catch limits and accountability measures.

Their recommendation here was that the council should strive to minimize changes to regulations for both the recreational and the commercial fisheries, so that they’re as consistent as possible.  Otherwise, enforcement is difficult and the public is confused by constantly changing rules.

The other recommendation that they had was with Action 8, dealing with quota closures.  Their preferred alternative at that time was Alternative 2, in which the shallow-water grouper fishery would close when either the red, gag, or shallow-water grouper quota is reached, whichever comes first.  They felt like it would be an enforcement problem if fishing was still allowed after one of the quotas was met.

Then with regard to marine reserves, they didn’t make any motion, per se, but they wanted the council to know that law enforcement wasn’t really opposed to MPAs, but they just needed to know or wanted the council to know that they’re very difficult to enforce.  That was all of their recommendations.

MR. CORKY PERRET:  I noticed in the law enforcement minutes that the person who makes a motion is identified, but I don’t see that in the AP and I didn’t look at the SSC.  I kind of like the idea of the maker of the motion being identified and so it’s just something to think about for the minutes and if the council agrees, let’s do it.  Let’s be consistent.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Corky.  That brings us to Tab B, Number 7, Review of the Draft Interim Rule for Gag.  Who is going to do that?

REVIEW OF DRAFT INTERIM RULE FOR GAG
DR. ROY CRABTREE:  I think it’s -- Shepherd tells me it’s Tab B-7 in your briefing book.  Basically, we took the preferred alternatives that are currently selected in Amendment 30B and that apply directly to gag and put them into the interim rule.

There are a few things that are not included in the interim rule.  Probably most notably is the preferred alternative that would close the Edges during January, February, March, April, because the council’s alternative is a total closure to all fishing managed by the council.  We didn’t include that.

If you recall, we had a court decision on an interim rule some years back relative to red grouper and the judge decided that interim rules could only apply to species for which we have a determination that overfishing is occurring.  Right now in the Gulf, we have four species that would apply to: red snapper, gag, greater amberjack, and gray triggerfish.

We can’t close an area to all fishing.  It didn’t, to us at least, seem to make sense to close the Edges to just gag fishing.  It is forty fathoms of depth and I think a high proportion of any gag caught out there would be discarded dead and so we didn’t include that in the interim rule.

We also did not include the reduction in the aggregate bag limit in the interim rule, because clearly that applies to more species.  Then on the one-month recreational closure, we’re proposing to go February 1 to March 30.  We extended that closure, but only to gag.  Black and red would remain closed February 15 to March 15 and gag would be closed February 1 to March 30.

We did put the reduction in the gag bag limit to two fish and we did establish a gag quota in the interim rule, according to the measures in 30B, but under the interim rule, only the gag fishery would close commercially if the gag quota was hit.  
Now, I’m not particularly concerned about that, because I think if we take final action at this meeting that we should have the permanent regulations in place before the gag quota is likely to be caught.  Your current alternative has triggers and trip limits and when the quota is caught, the whole fishery shuts down.  I think the odds are very good that the permanent regulations would go in place by then.

Then, finally, we also included the federal consistency alternatives in the interim rule and we applied that to gag, greater amberjack, gray triggerfish, and red snapper.  Those measures would go in place and they would require all federally permitted vessels to comply with federal regulations, even when fishing in state waters.  I think that’s the measures in the interim rule.

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  I just wanted to comment that the agency’s position is that Fort Myers court decision was incorrectly decided.  That is our position, but this is not the time to -- We had discussed this internally and this was not a time where we wanted to try to rehash that issue or take it before the court and have it reargued in a different context.

DR. CRABTREE:  If you have strong feelings and want to have discussion on that, that’s fine.  That was really a decision I made, that at this point in time I don’t really want to take all of that on at this point, but I would certainly be happy to hear your views on that.

MR. ATRAN:  If the council decides on an action other than a preferred alternative during this meeting, is there going to be any problem with modifying the interim rule?

DR. CRABTREE:  No, we can modify the interim rule.  It’s just a draft and it hasn’t gone anywhere and if we change a preferred alternative in Amendment 30B, we would presumably change the alternative in the interim rule.  My goal here is to have the interim rule as seamless with the permanent regulations as we could have it, to avoid confusing people.

If you make a change, for example, in the closed season for the recreational fishery, I would guess we would change that in the interim regulations as well.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Anything else?

MS. JULIE MORRIS:  I’m trying to think through the inclusion of the federal consistency for the for-hire sector in the interim rule.  A charter captain could go out -- He could harvest red grouper in state waters and be consistent with the interim rule that you’re proposing?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, because it would only require them to abide by federal regulations for these species that are undergoing overfishing.  That, again, comes back to the court decision.  Now, the permanent regulations in 30B would apply that across the board to all reef fish, but at least in the interim rule --

Everyone is aware that we’ve got a real dilemma with red snapper and I think we have a good shot at getting this interim rule in place by January 1 and that would allow us to deal better with red snapper.  We also have a possibility that greater amberjack could be closed if we determine that we think the recreational quota has been hit later this year and so there are issues with all those, but it would only apply to the four species undergoing overfishing.

MS. MORRIS:  Then as a follow-up to that -- I’m not going to follow up.

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Roy, as you know, in the amendment itself, I’ve spoke in opposition to this portion of your interim rule as well, but with that notion in mind, let me ask a couple of questions and see if you can help clarify.  Do we know the number of people who are currently holding state and federal permits in combination with one another throughout the Gulf or even a state-by-state number?  Do you have any of that kind of information?  Do we know how many people might be impacted by this?

DR. CRABTREE:  There’s a pretty thorough analysis of it in the document and so I think you’ll find everything that we know is in there.

MR. RIECHERS:  Earlier, when we had it in the document previously, I don’t believe that was spelled out very well.  I’ll go back and look and see if it’s now in there.  You may have added that since that time.

I know you indicate that this is in fact a simplified notion and I would disagree and we’ve had this discussion before, that it in fact doesn’t simplify the rules.  It allows people to be basically fishing in the same waters and working under a different set of guidelines.

It will allow recreationalists to be in the same location -- A recreationalist fishing on a charterboat in the same location abiding by a different set of rules than a recreationalist on his own vessel and I just think it’s going to be a recipe for disaster as we move forward through time, but, again, we’ve had this discussion.  I can’t speak in favor of this portion of the interim rule, but we’ll see what it does in the final amendment as well.

MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to follow up to something Mr. Riechers said.  I don’t think we have those exact numbers in the document and I say that because I assume everyone who has a federal charter permit who is going through state waters is going to have to have some kind of state permit to cover them for the time at least they’re transiting through it and we wouldn’t know.

Also, I think our permits, when they apply, they would identify a home port, which might not even be where the vessel necessarily operates from.  They may have different state permits and we wouldn’t have that information and so it wouldn’t be identified in the document.

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t disagree, Shep, but certainly the states would have their licensing information and we could have pulled those two together and we tried to match up by boats, vessel registration and so forth, to get some indication of what that might be.

I understand some of the difficulties with home ports and some of those issues going on.  I’ve messed with those datasets enough to understand some of your issue there, but I think we could have probably at least taken a look at some of that information.

DR. CRABTREE:  We do know what vessels this would affect, because we know what vessels have federal permits.  Those are the vessels that would be affected by this.

MS. SUSAN VILLERE:  My question is just about timing.  I just want to clarify -- What you’re saying is this interim rule is ready to be filed or pending discussion.  It would take effect in January of 2009 and then if we were to take final action on 30B, it would take effect when?

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s hard for me to give exact dates.  We are in the comment period on the draft environmental impact statement for Amendment 30B.  Once that is finalized, then we can publish the interim rule and send that up to Washington.

Now, we all know we’re in an election cycle and we all know that there have been some restrictions on rules and things, but my goal would be to have the interim rule in effect by January 1, which means publish by December 1.  I suspect that the final regulations for Amendment 30B would probably come in place sometime in late spring.  I think we could probably have them in place by May or so.

The interim rule would run through June 30th.  I believe that’s 180 days.  It could be extended once, if necessary.  The interim rule could cover all of next year, if need be, but my guess is we would have the permanent regulations in place, I would think, by June of next year.  That gives us nine months or more to get them in place.  Even with the slowdown in Washington now, I think we can still meet that.

MS. BOBBI WALKER:  I have a question for Shep.  I’m going to put you in the hot seat now.  Fair and equitable, I own my own boat and I’m out recreationally fishing and Susie can’t afford to own her own boat and so she’s fishing recreationally on a charterboat.  How is it fair and equitable that I could keep fish and she’s parked right beside me on a charterboat and she couldn’t?

MR. GRIMES:  Responding to that, I guess, is based a lot on the record the council would build and the flip side to that, to me, is how about now, because there are fishermen who are in Mississippi and Louisiana and Alabama who can’t catch fish, but fishermen aside from them -- I realize it’s a state waters issue, but state waters are open and how is it fair and equitable for the season to be shortened for another fisherman?

I guess I’m not going to provide you a direct response to that.  I guess that if you look at fairness and equity in terms of all such fishermen, the opportunities are still there if somebody wants to go out on a private boat and they could still participate.  Everyone on a private boat has the same opportunity and everyone on a charter vessel would have the same opportunity and so I would say that you’re treating those classes of fishermen the same.

It doesn’t say -- The law wouldn’t require that you treat everyone the same in every situation and in this case, if there’s a legitimate conservation objective to it and something that’s going to help us address overfishing, then those fair and equitable concerns, while they are still there, they’re going to take a backseat to the conservation objectives of the regulation.

MS. WALKER:  Shep, I heard you say that it depended on the record of the council.  Now, you’ve certainly been present when the council has had discussions and so my next question to you would be do you think that the current record for the council explains away fair and equitable?

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I wouldn’t characterize it as explaining away fair and equitable and I guess I want to provide a little background.  The fairness and equity language itself comes from National Standard 4, which talks about direct allocations, which is not really what you’re dealing with here.

Then there are general overriding concerns that are going to deal with fair and equitable.  I think that I have heard sufficient discussion at the council level and discussions in the document to support this specific measure and in terms of it being fair to all fishermen or fair and equitable to all such fishermen in the Gulf, I’m not overly concerned about a challenge to that.  Without taking a bunch of time and getting into the specifics, that’s my basic response.

MS. MORRIS:  I just wanted to add that this is what happens currently in the Mid-Atlantic when the Atlantic States Fishery Management Commission sets a quota that’s different than the federal one and the federal permit holders have to abide by the federal seasons and dates.

I don’t know if there have been any fairness and equity kind of legal challenges to that there, but it’s already established, I think, over a period of time in the Mid-Atlantic.

MR. GRIMES:  I would also add that we have a number of requirements for commercial permit holders that they comply with federal regulations regardless of where the fish are harvested.  Even in the Gulf of Mexico, this is certainly not a new or novel concept.  I don’t know, off the top of my head, whether it’s ever been challenged -- It hasn’t been challenged in the Southeast Region and I don’t know if it’s been challenged in another region on the grounds of not being fair and equitable to all such fishermen.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Shep.  I noticed that you mentioned Mississippi, Louisiana, and Alabama.  Alabama now has their state waters open.  Now you’ve just got Mississippi and Louisiana.
COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS ON INTERIM RULE AND AMENDMENT 30B
First, I have a question of the committee.  This now is going to bring us to Amendment 30B, which is Tab B, Number 3.  Out of the thirteen actions, we already have preferreds.  Is there anyone on this committee that plans on making a change to any of these preferred alternatives?  There’s one.  I guess we probably need to -- I will just go ahead and go through all of them and so if you’ll turn to Tab B, Number 3, and the first action item begins on page 24.  Are there any changes to the preferred?  Hearing none, we’ll go to the next action, page 29.  Are there any changes?  Hearing none --

MR. ATRAN:  This doesn’t change anything, I don’t think, but there is a typo in the preferred alternative that I didn’t catch for this draft.  It’s just that it’s still referring to 2008, 2009, 2010, instead of 2009, 2010, and 2011.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  You’ll take care of that, right?

MR. ATRAN:  We’ll take care of that.

DR. CRABTREE:  One other typo, Steve, is at the top of page 33.  It says a SEDAR assessment update for gag is scheduled for mid-2011 and that’s now been moved up to 2009.

MR. ATRAN:  I’ll change that, but that’s not a typo.  It was scheduled for 2011 when I wrote it.

DR. CRABTREE:  I know, but we’ve changed it.  There’s another place in the document where it says that it’s scheduled for 2009 and so it just needs to be corrected.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Page 36, Action 4, are there any changes to the preferred alternative?

DR. CRABTREE:  I want to state again that I think you have built a weak record justifying increasing the red grouper TAC at this time.  You basically have a series of abundance indices, all of which go down.  The catches fell on the order of 50 to 60 percent in 2006 or 2007 or so for red grouper and for gag and the TAC has not been caught, I don’t believe, since 2005.
The commercial fishery has not caught their quota and they do not appear to be on track to catch their quota this year and the recreational catches are down, too.  There is a little bit of justification, it seems, in the document, but as best I can tell, the other reason offered for the decline in the abundance index seems to be that the fish could have moved elsewhere.

To my knowledge, there’s no mystical hiding place in the Gulf of Mexico that fish all scurry to to get away from the fishermen and so that one seems quite unlikely.  Again, the question you need to build some record for is in the face of a steep decline in catches, in the face of abundance indices, all of which indicate that the stock biomass has declined since the last year in the assessment, how is the appropriate management response to that an increase in TAC?

I would suggest to you that the better course of action is the status quo.  You’ve got the updated assessments coming.  You’ll have them, I believe, at the June meeting next year and you can see where you are and you can make adjustments at that time, but I think you’re on very shaky ground with the record you have in the document now.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, there’s also other things that plays into it.  It could be a weather factor or it could be a fuel prices factor, versus the price of maybe when the red grouper is coming in and the foreign imports.  There’s lots of reasons, but if they’re not catching it, that’s not a bad thing.  The fish are just still out there.  The stock assessment does not say that it’s overfished or undergoing overfishing.

DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, the vast majority of the information that we have in the record now indicates that the catches went down because the fish are not out there at the level they were.  Now, it’s uncertain, but the fuel price spike that we’ve seen is a more recent phenomena.

These catches fell two years ago, 2006.  The effort business is a more recent thing.  I can’t tell you that the fish aren’t still out in the Gulf hiding somewhere.  I don’t think anyone can, but it is not a very likely scenario.  All of the things you’ve mentioned, while I cannot say that they’re impossible, are less likely than the fact that abundance fell.

We had a severe red tide, one of the worst on record, back in 2005 and the catches fell right after that.  Now, I can’t draw a cause-and-effect there.  It could just be we had some poor recruitment and the strong year classes worked through the fishery and it went down.  I don’t know, but my point to you is that most of what is in the record indicates that abundance is probably down.

You can disagree with that and you can point out all the weaknesses of all the various abundance indices, but they do come from a wide range of different sources and they all show the same thing.

I don’t really want to get in a situation where we raise the TAC now and then we have to turn right back around, less than a year from now, and lower the TAC again.  I just think we have a very weak rationale for what we’re doing here.

MR. ATRAN:  I just wanted to point out the primary rationale that we put in here is that although we have had some declines in the index of abundance, they have stayed within their historical range, which is in the graphic that’s on page 37.  I’m not sure if it’s in here in writing or not, but in the most recent year, the current year, it looks like those indices have turned back upwards.  It does not appear that we have a consistent trend at this time.

MR. GRIMES:  I would just like to summarize and I hope this guides your discussion on this, but in looking through the document and looking through the minutes from the last meeting and where Dr. Crabtree raised this issue before and there was some very limited discussion of it, I’ve tried to kind of lay out what I’ve heard.

I’m very concerned with this as well, because there hasn’t been enough discussion, or a lot of discussion anyway, and our record is very weak, but at this point you have, as I understand it, based on the last assessment, which used data from 2004 I believe was the last year included in the assessment, 2005, and it made projections.

Now, our increasing TAC now is based on those projections, because they projected increasing biomass and thus, TAC could increase with it.  Since that time, we’ve also heard discussion from Dr. Kenchington, who industry had hired to come discuss the stock assessment with this council, and noted that the stock assessments that they used have absolutely no predictive capability whatsoever and he didn’t have any confidence in those.

That was something that the SSC discussed and said clearly those predictions are highly uncertain.  Now, since that time, we also have fishery dependent and fishery independent information which would support a decrease in biomass, contrary to what those projections had shown.

At this point, our decision, this council’s decision and eventually the agency’s decision, will be using all of this, and all of it is part of the best available scientific information, what decision can we make based upon that?  

Now, either we rely on that assessment and we build a record for why we need to base our decision more off of the assessment than this more recent information or we include -- You have to address the more recent information or we base the decision at least as much on that more recent information and the realities of trying to predict stock biomass from our stock assessments, especially since it was 2005 and now being 2008.  

The farther away you get from that assessment, as I understand it, the less confidence we have in the predictive abilities of the model.  Those, to me, seem to be the foundations of where we are and our decision needs to be based on those issues and adequately address those.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Shep and also Roy, one of the other things was the trip limits in 2005.  They drove a lot of people out, doing tuna or sword fishing or whatever when we did the trip limits.  That could be a reason for the decline.  

I hear your argument, but I also remember at the last council meeting we were going to increase the bag limit for recreational on red grouper, or we had a two red and a two gag, which was an increase, which means if we go and we do what it seems like you want us to now change our preferred, then we probably wouldn’t be able to go with those bag limits.

MS. MORRIS:  I’m looking at the summary of the May 27 and 28, 2008 Standing Special Reef Fish SSC meeting in Tampa.  They had the abundance indices available to them and they had reviewed them and the motion that they passed fourteen to one -- Their recommendation to us is that the ABC range for red grouper be between 7.57, which is the long term OY, and 7.72, which is the long term MSY, and this preferred alternative is consistent with that advice and recommendation.

They go on to say the ABC range leaves little room to adjust for error or uncertainty, but they did have the abundance indices declining that they reviewed at that meeting and they went ahead and made this recommendation to us and that’s a recent interpretation of the science that supports this preferred alternative.

MS. WALKER:  I want to make the same point that Julie did, that the 7.57 million pounds was at the low end of what the SSC recommended, but I guess I’m confused now about stock assessments and why we rely on them.

We just had an update on the grouper information.  Roy, I think I heard you say that 2005 is the latest data that was put into the model and do we rely on these assessments, which we have done in the past, or do we now say more recent information indicates something different?

I can tell you in more recent information with red snapper that we’re walking on them off of Alabama.  Do we go by the assessment or -- I always thought that’s what we did.

DR. CRABTREE:  We do, but in this case, Bobbi, the last year in the assessment was 2005 and there was a dramatic change in the fishery shortly after that and not just in red grouper, but in gag as well and so that’s the problem.

Anytime you have a fishery that’s going along and the assessment is done and then the next year you have a 40 to 50 percent falloff in the landings, that’s a source of concern and the assessment can’t tell you anything about that.

Red snapper, what you’re seeing out there is exactly what the projections say you should be seeing out there, lots of red snapper.  That’s what everything said should be happening and so everything I’m hearing from folks is perfectly consistent with what we expected to happen and we didn’t see a plunge in red snapper landings or anything like that, but in this case we did.

It doesn’t happen that often, but in this case, there was a real change in this fishery and everybody can come up with all kinds of possible reasons and it might have been this and it might have been that and no one can say those are wrong, but when you come back to the bulk of the evidence we have, the most likely reason the landings fell is because the biomass of fish out there declined.  If that’s the case, raising TAC is exactly the wrong response.  You have to look at everything you have in a case like this.

MS. WALKER:  To that point, Roy, I think that this council is fixing to see a drastic change in a lot of fisheries, probably all of them in the Gulf of Mexico, due to the economics and the price of fuel and those sorts of things.  Do we need to go back then and look at all of them?  There’s going to be less harvest, I feel very certain, in 2008 than there has been historically.  Are we going to then say all of the fisheries are in trouble because we caught less fish?
DR. CRABTREE:  No, because -- In this case though, the declines don’t appear to be because CPUE went down.  Every one of the abundance indices went down, including two fishery independent video service indices.  If they had all gone in different directions, then we wouldn’t be having this conversation, but they all went down and the landings went down. 

You certainly need to take into account economics in what’s going on and we’ve had extensive discussions about fuel prices and the impact on things and it’s tempered some of the decisions you’ve made.  I think we have information in the briefing book and are going to hear some more about that and there’s information, I think, in the document on all those things, but they’re really separate from the assessments.

I still come back to that this, based on what I’ve seen, this does not appear to be a case where the declines in catches are because effort clearly has fallen.  The declines in catches seem to be more a function of CPUE falling off, which appears to be a result of not as many fish out there as there were.

MR. ATRAN:  I’m just wondering, Roy, from a procedural standpoint -- This was done with red snapper once and I think it was before you were Regional Administrator.  With an assessment update now scheduled for 2009, if the council went ahead with the preferred alternative to raise red grouper TAC and you have concerns about that, would it be possible for you, instead of rejecting it, to hold in abeyance pending the result of that assessment?

DR. CRABTREE:  Shepherd is shaking his head and saying no, but I have not had extensive discussions with GC about that, but I think it would be difficult to do.  I guess I come back to what’s the urgency to raise it?  The catch rates still appear to be down.  I don’t think that they’re going to catch even the existing quota this year and I don’t know that I see anything to lead me to think they’re likely to catch the quota next year.

I think, Steve, that if the document is submitted to us that we’ll have to make our decision and move forward with it and right now, I don’t know what our decision would be with this one.

MS. VILLERE:  My observation is that you talked about landings falling off and that we haven’t built a record, but in 2006, the year I joined the council, there was a definite consensus that landings were off in every fishery and it’s like we’ve forgotten the hurricane factor and we certainly brought it in in the shrimp industry.  

We know effort was down and we know landings were down in every fishery.  There were no fish houses.  The majority were destroyed on the coast and boats were destroyed and people weren’t fishing.  Yes, landings fell off in 2006, but that was across the board in every fishery and we’ve acknowledged it over and over and over at the council level in every fishery.  I don’t think that should be brought into consideration at all.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Susan.  I haven’t heard a motion to change anything and so we’re going to move on.  The next action item is on page 43.  It’s red grouper and gag allocation and we have a preferred.

MS. WALKER:  I would move Alternative 1 as the preferred.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?

MS. VILLERE:  Second.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Bobbi, do you want to give some rationale?

MS. WALKER:  The SSC recommended that no allocation decision be made, I think, until there was some formal action by the council on how we were going to allocate fisheries and I have argued this point since the beginning of this document or this amendment.  I feel like we need to stay with Amendment 1 until the council has taken formal action on allocation issues.

MR. RIECHERS:  Bobbi, I’ve been with you on that argument as well and so don’t take any of these comments as a change in my stance, but just as kind of part of the record, we went to Alternative 3 and specifically termed it kind of an interim allocation, where we basically went a little bit back towards the previous allocations on gag, basically stayed status quo on red grouper as they stand today, until we could actually have that allocation group work towards some sort of systematic way of dealing with allocation.

I agree with you that we need to look at allocation in a very hard and real way.  I think this was kind of a movement to not get bogged down in this document, because as Dr. Crabtree has pointed out, we’re about a year away from another assessment coming through.  We’re just now getting these rules in place and that’s really not anything due to our actions.  It was due to some of the early stock assessment having to be revisited again after it was decided that between gag and red grouper that some things had been done differently or had been treated differently in the assessments and we had to kind of go back to square one on some of that stuff.
I’m going to probably stick with the Preferred Alternative 3 at this point, but understanding that is just an interim motion, an interim allocation motion, and that we’re trying to deal with that in a bigger way, dealing with all of our amendments.

MS. WALKER:  Robin, would you agree that regulations are what caused this change in allocation and is that an appropriate way for us to manage, allowing the regulations to change allocations?

MR. RIECHERS:  I would agree that regulations have done that and I would say that under the current system we’re now going to have with accountability measures by sector -- We’re going to have to deal with this and it’s not going to be allowed to change allocations through time, because we’re going to have those accountability measures.

I just wish we would have them in 1981 or 1982 or 1983, so that in fact we would have kept people within their allocations and we wouldn’t be struggling so hard over some of these issues now.

DR. CRABTREE:  I just want to point out that when you look on page 46 of the document, there’s a statement that says the differences in these three alternatives are small and any changes to the allocations would have minimal impacts on recreational or commercial fisheries.

What you see with the time series for gag and red grouper is it’s been remarkably stable over time.  When you compare Alternative 1 to any of the other two alternatives, I don’t think you’re seeing the effects of regulations.  You’re seeing the effects of choosing a two-year timeframe.  If you choose any two years in the whole time series, it’s likely to bounce around considerably.  That is not a robust time set.
Clearly, the intent of Amendment 1 was to use the longest time series they had.  That’s stated in the document and I don’t think Amendment 1 envisioned using a two-year timeframe, but what you see between Alternative 2, which is a more recent timeframe, and Alternative 3, which is the longer time series, is there’s virtually no difference between them.  The red grouper allocations are the same and the gag shifts by maybe 2 percent.

Given the uncertainties inherent in the estimation of the landings, I would say there’s virtually no difference.  I think all you’re seeing in Alternative 1 is it’s not a robust time series at all.  It’s two years and the landings were volatile back in those early 1980s, particularly on the recreational side.  

I think the real issue you have here is that Alternative 1 is based on a pretty nebulous time series that’s probably too short to have a very robust nature.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, to that point, you say that the differences in the alternatives -- The document does say that, that they’re small and so why change in the middle of a management plan if they are that small?  Why?
DR. CRABTREE:  Because you don’t have an allocation for these species.  Now, Amendment 1 was put in place to deal with framework actions and it used what was the longest time series then and I don’t believe it anticipated breaking out the last two years of that.  I’ve certainly seen nothing in the record with it.

I’m more concerned about being able to defend your choices.  I think Alternative 1 would be a shaky alternative to try and defend, because it’s based on only two years.  I think basing an allocation on two years twenty-something years ago is something that’s going to raise a lot of eyebrows.  I think you’re much more defensible to choose a longer time series, which is what we’ve done in most every circumstance when we’ve dealt with allocations.

MS. WALKER:  For the record, Roy, I would say that those two years are important, because there were no regulations and every allocation or every shift in harvest since those two years can be directly attributed to regulations that we’ve put in place and that’s all.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I think we’ve had enough discussion on the issue.  The motion is on the board for the preferred alternative to be Alternative 1.  All in favor raise your hand; opposed.  The motion fails.  

That brings us back to the preferred alternative.  I think we’ve discussed these alternatives and so it’s time to move on.  Let’s go to page 46.  That’s your catch limits and accountability measures.  Your preferred is Alternative 5 on page 50.

DR. CRABTREE:  Steve, on page 46, under the summary of socioeconomic effects, the labeling of the alternatives, in terms of what is status quo, has not been updated.  For example, it says Alternative 1 is the status quo alternative, but the status quo alternative is Alternative 2.  We need to correct that and I think it makes that same sort of -- The change is needed in several places in the document and so that’s something you guys need to look for.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any changes to Action 6?

MR. GILL:  I don’t have a change, but I just have a question and a concern.  On page 46 in the last paragraph, the second sentence, that seems to me to conflict with the information that we saw in Tab B-15 and perhaps I don’t understand what Tab B-15 is about, but I understand it’s also based on MRFSS data and perhaps Assane could help us with that and clarify as to whether these are in conflict or agreement.

DR. ASSANE DIAGNE:  On Tab B-15, basically we just show the evolution of effort and fuel prices, using a proxy with the PPI.  That’s the data that is presented in B-15.

MR. GILL:  Assane, if I understand correctly, B-15 is based on MRFSS data and is that correct?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, MRFSS data and the data that was supplied by Texas, separately.

MR. GILL:  In B-15, it showed effectively no reduction in effort and in some cases, an increase in effort.  The years that we’re talking about in 30B, specifically on page 46, which says there’s been a 25 percent decline.  I’m having trouble reconciling where one says we’ve had the decline based on MRFSS data and B-15, which says not only have we not necessarily had a decline, but there has in fact, in some cases, been an increase.

DR. DIAGNE:  In B-15 at this point, the data does not really show any substantial decline in terms of effort, but I didn’t look closely at landings, because that was not part of the request.  It may well be that in terms of landings there has been a decrease, but yes, you are correct.  The data that we present in B-15, except perhaps for the State of Mississippi, does not show a strong decline in effort.

MR. GILL:  It seems to me then that the sentence in question is not supported by the data in the document and ought to be withdrawn and I’m surprised at the information and the change that we’ve been talking about for so long and intuitively feel is correct.  I fully admit I don’t understand it, but we’ve got a reputation of that sentence in this document and we probably ought to strike the sentence.
DR. CRABTREE:  I think part of that -- When you talk about effort being down, we haven’t been very careful about that.  Being down depends on what year you’re comparing to what year.  I think that statement in the document is based on comparing 2007 with 2004 and I think the MRFSS effort for the EEZ shows it’s down by that much.

Now, when you look at some of these other documents that look at trends over longer periods of time, you’re right that it doesn’t seem to show very much of a change in things, but if you pick 2004, which is the highest effort year I think we’ve had on record, and compare that to 2007, it shows that effort is down.  Now, is that meaningful or is that just some fluctuation?  

I don’t have the answer to that one, but I think whenever you make these statements about something is down that you’ve got to be very clear about down compared to when, because if you compare effort now with 1945, I’m pretty sure it’s not down compared to that.  It’s probably way up.  It all depends on your frame of reference.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Mr. Gill, are you okay with that?  That will bring us to page 58.  Are there any changes to Preferred Alternative 3?  

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t have a change in the alternatives, but there is a change in the document that we’re going to need to address.  There’s an issue with Preferred Alternative 3 and it may be through all of these alternatives in terms of the specification of the other shallow-water grouper quota and it’s related to the correction factors applied to gag and black grouper.  Steve, do you have those numbers and are you up to speed on this issue or do we need to talk to Andy about that?

MR. ATRAN:  I’ll probably need to talk to Andy.

DR. CRABTREE:  I would like to ask if Andy could explain that, because the values for the other shallow-water grouper quota -- For example, in Preferred Alternative 3, it’s 0.68 million pounds and I think that number is too high and needs to be adjusted downwards some.

MR. ANDY STRELCHECK:  I’ll be talking during Amendment 29 about the misidentification of gag and black grouper.  In going through that exercise, we realize that the methods used to calculate the landings that are presented in 30B were inconsistent with how gag landings were calculated for the stock assessment and that adjustments hadn’t been made for black grouper in the other shallow-water grouper landings category.
Right now, the estimates in the document inflate the overall quota, because it’s counting black grouper as a higher landings amount when those fish, when adjusted for misidentification, are shifted to the gag landings.  

I asked the Science Center to look into this and make sure that the methodology is consistent with how gag and black grouper landings are calculated and to provide us the correct estimates based on the approaches that are taken, so that double counting doesn’t occur.  For the preferred alternative, the adjusted landings go from 680,000 pounds for other shallow-water grouper to around 410,000 pounds.

MR. RIECHERS:  Two things.  First, when you get a chance, I’ll accept a break if you would take one.  Secondly, Andy, are you going to really go ahead and discuss this in the later Amendment 29 phase?  It may be that we really need that information to really discuss this particular alternative.  It’s up to you, Madam Chair.  How much more information -- You’re going to explain more than what you just did in the nutshell kind of version or --

MR. STRELCHECK:  I have a presentation prepared and so I’ll give you more details in terms of how the adjustments are made and the implications related to the IFQ program.  The bottom line in terms of Amendment 30B is to ensure that we’re calculating the landings consistently between gag and black grouper.  If we’re making adjustments to gag landings, inflating them because of misidentification of black grouper, then the black grouper landings should have a corresponding reduction.

We’re just ensuring that the methodology is the same.  The data that were using previously for Amendment 30B came out of a document that was done prior to the SEDAR stock assessment for gag being finalized and it wasn’t necessarily intended to address this misidentification issue.  At this point, we’re just ensuring their consistency.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are you okay with that, Robin?

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes.

MS. MORRIS:  The implication isn’t for either the allowable catch for gag or red, but it’s for the shallow-water grouper total allowable catch and so how does that affect this particular action that we’re talking about?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think what has to happen in our preferred alternative is where it says the allowance for commercial other shallow-water grouper will be 0.68 million pounds, it’s going to be something closer to 0.41 million pounds.

I would suggest, Kay, that we ask staff to revise the language and I guess we need to make a similar correction to Alternative 2.  I would ask that they provide us with corrected language on these at full council, so that we can come back and see the actual numbers.

We’ll have at that point had the benefit of seeing the presentation and gone through Amendment 29 and make sure everyone is comfortable and then there will have to be changes in tables and other places, wherever the shallow-water grouper allowance is mentioned, but it does not change the red grouper quota or the gag grouper quota and most of the scenarios we’re looking at tend to suggest that if there’s a closure in 2009 that it would be most likely because the gag quota was hit.

Then, of course, when Amendment 29 goes into place, there won’t be quota closures of that sort at that point, if that’s acceptable with folks.  I would like us to see the language on the alternatives with the correct value in it before we vote on it.

MR. ATRAN:  Effectively, on the preferred alternative, if the numbers Andy just mentioned are correct, it looks like it would reduce the 2009 shallow-water aggregate quota, under the preferred alternative, from 7.75 million pounds to about 7.48 million pounds, but I’ll check with Andy and make sure we have the correct numbers to provide at full council.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I’m going to let Robin have his break, ten minutes.
(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  If you will, on page 55, that really has more to do with the TAC.  We skipped over that and went to the other page, but Roy’s discussion really, I believe, pertained to page 55.  Then that now brings us to page 59, which is Alternative 3, Application of Quota Closures.  No discussion?

Let’s go to page 67.  It says it’s 67, but the actions are actually on page 78.  The preferred alternative is Alternative 7e.  Any discussion?  Hearing none -- Go ahead, Roy.

DR. CRABTREE:  I have some discussion and I’m not suggesting that we change anything, but I’m just looking to strengthen our record, partly going back to some of Mr. Gill’s comments about effort is down.

When you look at the discussions of the various alternatives, it, I think, does a pretty good job on it, but it does say that the council discussed shifting the 2004 to 2006 baseline forward during their June 2008 meeting, but no formal motion or consensus was reached by the council to reach the 2005 to 2007 baseline.

I guess that seems accurate, at least from the minutes.  I went back and read them and I raised this issue, about emphasizing that as the major part of the rationale for this, and then there was nothing further said about it.

I do think, Steve, that we ought to focus on more of the baseline shift as the rationale for this.  I think the effort and what we think is going on with effort is all fine and all part of it, but rather than saying no formal motion and no consensus, I think we ought to focus on that 2005 to 2007 uses the most recent time series.

Congress revised Magnuson in a way that puts the emphasis now on using catch limits to deal with overfishing and prevent overfishing and certainly that more recent time series is probably the best guide as to what’s likely to be caught next year.  I just think we need to focus on that particular part with respect to this alternative.

MR. ATRAN:  If we change the baseline, the rationale is also going to change.  Right now, using the old baseline, the rationale is that a 25 percent reduction will get us to the minimum we need to end overfishing, but it won’t get us to OY and we’re going to assume that we’ve had some additional reduction, from the anecdotal information we’ve received, but we can’t quantify that, but whatever it is will count toward achieving OY.

The rationale if we use the more recent timeframe is that the 25 percent reduction in and of itself should get us to the OY level and so I just wanted to make it clear that we’ll have to do a little bit of rewriting on the discussion.

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, I think that’s fine.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, are you comfortable with increasing the red grouper by 17 percent?

DR. CRABTREE:  Some of that is based on the fact that we’re setting an allocation here, which I don’t remember -- Steve, we’re moving from a few percent more on the allocation of red grouper, beyond what it was based on in Secretarial Amendment 1 and is that correct?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s correct.  Secretarial Amendment used the split.  It was very clear that it was just a temporary split and not a long term allocation of 81/19 and the preferred alternative that’s in this amendment would set that at 77/23.  It does change and shift a bit in favor of the recreational side, but both sides get an increase still.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think basically what we’re looking at here is with the allocation that the council has proposed, it’s probably enough of a shift of fish that it could cover the additional fish in the bag limit.  Also, remember that fish traps were phased out in 2007 and so there’s -- While there probably were some of those that switched to other gear, some of them, I think, were mostly crab pot pullers and are probably not in the fishery anymore and so there’s some reductions in that gear F.

The other comment that I think is important here is we do have accountability measures in the document and so even if we’re wrong about effort being down and even if the catches do go up higher than we think, the accountability measures would kick in at that point and so I think from a conservation perspective that we should be okay under these scenarios.

It is, again, a situation where so much has changed so rapidly in the fishery and then we have all of the other concerns with prices and fuel prices and all of that.  There is no single number to tell you exactly what’s right here and so I think at this point I’m okay with where we are.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The allocation is actually coming out of the commercial side from where we phased the fish trappers out.  That’s where the increase of the red grouper is coming from and that’s how we can cover it.  Is that right?

DR. CRABTREE:  You can look at it any way you want to, but the fact of the matter is that the allocation we’re setting here moves a few percentage more in the recreational than what was used as a baseline in the secretarial amendment and then the fact is that fish traps were phased out.

Now, I don’t think we’ve ever drawn an explicit connection between those two, but when you look at the overall impacts of this on the total fishing mortality the stock is going to experience, all of those factor into it.

If effort really is coming down because four-dollar-a-gallon gas -- I’m like everybody else.  I’m filling my car up now and it hurts and I’m thinking more about cutting back on driving and things.  If that’s correct, they may not catch their allocation even with a higher bag limit and if it’s not correct, then the accountability measures are going to kick in and we’re probably going to have a closure in the fall on the fishery.

I don’t think we’ve ever drawn any explicit linkage between fish traps and the allocation.  I think though there is some discussion in the document that shows that the Fs were reduced here and trying to balance the overall impacts of everything that is going on and Steve is exactly right.

When we did the secretarial amendment, we used a baseline of the last three years, which I think was in the late 1990s, and we reduced everybody equally.  It worked out that those were three of the worst years in the recreational fishery time series and so they ended up with a relatively low -- I think it was a 19 percent share of the catch at that point.

Now, when you look at a more robust time series, it’s closer to 23 percent and so that’s a shift of 4 percent there, which seems to be able to accommodate the higher bag limit and we were very clear in the secretarial amendment that we were not setting allocations to be used by the council or anyone else for the future.  That was a onetime reduce everybody equally and move on.

I’m not directly linking these, when we look at the fish trap in this allocation, but when you look at the overall impacts of reductions across the entire fishery, you have to try and see if they balance out and I think at this point, given all the inherent uncertainties in this, they appear to balance out.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, one other question -- Also, because of the fuel prices -- I know the commercial industry’s effort has really declined and are we not able to back off of the reduction that we thought we needed, just in the fact that effort is down on the commercial side?  

I don’t see where we factored any of that into the commercial side as far as a reduction, because of fuel, as we have done for the recreational.  I believe it’s done -- It’s happened on both sides.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think it’s because we fundamentally manage the two sectors differently.  In the case of the commercial fishery, the major management tool is a hard quota.  If effort is down, then they likely won’t catch it and they won’t be shut down on the fish all year and so I think that sort of adjusts itself.

In the case of the recreational fishery, we don’t have a hard quota and we aren’t doing in-season adjustments.  That requires us to look at a suite of management measures, such as bag limits, size limits, and closed seasons, and then try to project that, based on some set of catch rates, we think that this suite of management measures will keep them in line with their share of the catch, their allocation.  That’s inherently more difficult to do, because when you have a very dynamic fishery with things changing rapidly, it’s hard to predict what those catch rates are going to be.

I think on the commercial side it sort of self corrects.  Now, if you wanted to come in and revisit the trip limit, I think we have a 6,000-pound trip limit, and say with fuel prices where they are and they’re not catching the quota and we don’t need that anymore, I guess you could do that, but at this point, I haven’t heard much interest from the industry in coming back to that issue and all of that, if we move forward with Amendment 29, would be completely changed in another couple of years anyway.

MS. MORRIS:  I just want to talk about the preferred sub-options under Alternative 7, which have to do with season dates, dates of season closures for the recreational sector.  I hope that Mr. Teehan will comment about the Florida Commission’s view of this alternative, because it is important that we go forward in a spirit of cooperation with the Florida Commission on this and so I’ll be interested in that.

I hope that in public testimony on Wednesday that we’ll get some public testimony about which months make the most sense to close.  I understand that Option E, which is our preferred, is the potentially most protective of spawning gags and reds and that argues for it, but just to refresh your memory about the argument for some of the other closures, Option B, the June to July closure, red snapper is likely to be open during that time and so there’s something else for the recreational reef fish fishermen, private and charter, to be catching during that period.

The downside of Option E, the February 1 to March 31 closure, is that’s the heart of the season for the Sarasota, Fort Myers, Naples, southwest coast of Florida, tourist season.  That’s when the for-hire sector makes a lot of its money and it’s economically burdensome for them for that to be our closure for red and gag grouper.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Mr. Teehan, do you have an answer?

MR. TEEHAN:  Julie, we did discuss this entire amendment at length at the last commission meeting and the commissioners chose Option E as the one that they wanted to send me back with directions on, because it encompasses the existing closed season of the 15th of February to the 15th of March.  It just adds fifteen days on each side of that and they felt that it was important to protect the spawning aggregations as much as possible.  The Alternative 7, Preferred Option E was what they chose.

MS. WALKER:  Julie, Bill, Florida delegation, I’m trying to remember -- It seems like most of the anglers that testified from Florida supported the November 1 through December 31 dates.  Can somebody help me?

MR. TEEHAN:  Bobbi, I think what Julie said off the mic was that it was kind of all over the map.  The problem with anything in the October/November area is there’s a lot of fishing rodeos going on in the Destin area in northern Florida and so that would be a problem for them to have a closure on grouper.

MS. WALKER:  I think that Destin tournament is the month of October though, isn’t it?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, that takes us to Action 10, page 89.  We have a preferred, Alternative 3, and then a Preferred Sub-Option (i).

MR. ATRAN:  It’s Preferred Option 3, Option E, eighteen inches, Sub-Option (i), apply it to the entire commercial fishery.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any discussion?  Hearing none, that takes us to Action 11 and it starts on page 91, but the actions are actually on page 96.  We have a preferred alternative to establish a new area closure within the gag spawning --
MR. ATRAN:  I wanted to point out on page 96, just before the alternatives, there’s a couple of italicized paragraphs.  The first one states that in the following alternatives it is the intent that if a seasonal area closure is implemented to protect gag spawning aggregations that the commercial fishery closed season of February 15 to March 15 on gag, black grouper, and red grouper will be repealed.

It was suggested that I put that in the discussion, but make sure it’s in there as an intent of the council.  I wasn’t sure if really it ought to be in the preferred alternative itself or not, but I just wanted to note that to you, to make sure that according to the amendment that that is the intent of the council, to repeal that commercial closed season if any new area closures are implemented.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That was the intent.

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to make a motion that under Preferred Alternative 2 -- Right now, our preferred alternative is Option (iii) and I would like to propose an Option (v), which would be surface trolling for species other than reef fish be allowed from March to April and then all fishing allowed May through February.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  You want that in place of Preferred Alternative 2b(iii)?

MR. TEEHAN:  I would just like to add that option under 2b and make that the preferred.  

MR. ATRAN:  Bill, is that the same as Option (i) on that preferred alternative?

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not quite sure why they’re different months, Steve.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  This is a new alternative into something we’re going to take final action on?  Legal, can we do that, put a new alternative into something we’re fixing to take final action on?

MR. GRIMES:  It’s certainly within the range of alternatives that you’ve discussed.  It’s less restrictive than what your current preferred is and I’m sure you’ve had some public comment on this, which is why I’m sure Mr. Teehan is bringing it up.  I have no problems with that.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Could you restate your motion, please?

MR. TEEHAN:  Option (v) would be surface trolling for species other than reef fish is allowed March through April and then all fishing allowed May through February.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It’s seconded by Bobbi.

DR. CRABTREE:  Steve, the current Madison-Swanson, I believe we allow trolling starting in May and is that correct?

MR. ATRAN:  We have all fishing prohibited in the wintertime months, which I believe is November through April, and then surface trolling allowed May through October.

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to me, Bill, that we were at one point on that one prohibiting all fishing and then -- I don’t believe you were sitting on the council.  I guess Roy Williams was here, but we had a pretty contentious debate for a couple of meetings over that and we ended up with sort of a compromise, to allow surface trolling out there May through October.

My recollection from the testimony that we heard at that time was that that compromise was worked out because that’s when people said they wanted to be allowed to surface troll and there wasn’t much they would do out there those other times of year.

Based on the testimony I recall and what we decided with Madison-Swanson, it seems to me that closing that area January, February, March and April probably isn’t going to put much of a burden on anybody, because it’s really not the time of year that they’ve told us they go out there, and I’m a little concerned about deviating from what we have in place for Madison-Swanson on this and it seems to -- We’re often criticized that our regulations are too complicated and all those things and I’m just not sure what there is in the record to suggest that the Edges is different than Steamboat Lumps or Madison-Swanson.  

It actually, I think, abuts Steamboat Lumps and so it seems to me that we need to be consistent between the two and I think the current preferred, where we prohibit all fishing during those months, is consistent with Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps, because that’s what we do there, too.  That’s what I guess bothers me about it, is the inconsistencies it would build into our regulations.

MS. WALKER:  While we’re discussing this, Roy, and I -- I apologize, because I can’t recall what you said, but you were talking about the closure on the forty fathom and you didn’t include it in the interim rule and what was your reasoning for that?

DR. CRABTREE:  We can’t close it to all fishing in an interim rule and so I guess we could close it to gag or I guess we could close it to gag, red snapper, greater amberjack, and gray triggerfish, but I didn’t put it in the rule because it seems to me at those depths, forty fathoms, you’re going to have a very high mortality rate on fish that are discarded and I really don’t want someone going out in there and fishing longline gear for red grouper or something else and throwing dead fish over the side.  That seems to me to just defy commonsense.

If the council sees it differently, we can have a discussion about that, but it just didn’t seem to me that it was going to be very effective to do it for just one or two species and so we didn’t put it in the rule.  This wouldn’t go in place until 2010, assuming that everything goes along the timeline we’re likely to be on.

MS. MORRIS:  We have a motion and a second, but we haven’t really heard any rationale for it.  The choice of months seems quizzical and it seems late to come up and I would just like to understand from the mover what -- I would like to hear rationale.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Mr. Teehan, would you please give some rationale for the motion?

MR. TEEHAN:  When we discussed this with the commission, they felt that since the protection is supposedly for reef fish, specifically gag grouper, that that should not be a reason to prohibit surface trolling in the area.  That’s my rationale.

MS. MORRIS:  What about the choice of months?  That’s what is so strange and hard to understand.

MR. ATRAN:  Those are also the months in Option (iv), which would prohibit all fishing during those months.  The rationale is that while that doesn’t encompass the full spawning season for any one species, it does cover a portion of the gag spawning season, a portion of the red grouper spawning season, and I believe a portion of the scamp spawning season as well.

MR. TEEHAN:  I apologize.  I’ve got the wrong months up there.  It should mirror the months from Preferred Alternative 3, which it would be surface trolling for species other than reef fish is allowed January through April and then all fishing is allowed May through December.  It should mirror the months that are in Preferred Option 3, with just allowing surface trolling during the period of January through April, where all fishing is prohibited.  Is that clear?

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the motion could be structured more cleanly just to specify what we’re prohibiting, because at that point, we’re going to allow surface trolling year-round and we would just be prohibiting bottom fishing and possession of reef fish, but I guess we could see whether this goes anywhere and if it does, we could talk about cleaning it up.

I still come back to my original comments.  The testimony I heard and recall with Steamboat Lumps and Madison-Swanson is that’s really not the part of the year that’s important for surface trolling out there.  It’s more towards the summer and I, again, have concerns about doing it one way in this closed area and differently in this one.  I think I would oppose the motion.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let’s have a vote.  All in favor of the motion on the board raise your hand; opposed.  The motion fails.  Hearing no other, we’re going to move on to the next one.  We already have a preferred on page 103.
MR. ATRAN:  Madam Chairman, just for clarification, I just wanted to point out that this action has two preferred alternatives, one covering any new areas that are created and one covering the existing Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps.

MS. WALKER:  I would just like some discussion on -- I know we’re talking about just doing these indefinitely, but I think there ought to be some type of monitoring that we require so that we know these closed areas are doing what we think they’re doing or what we hope that they’re doing.

I know that in Madison-Swanson that we are -- To me, I got disturbing news, that perhaps that closed area wasn’t doing what we thought it -- I don’t object to doing this, but let’s just don’t do it across the board and I don’t know how to handle that, Madam Chairman, to have some type of monitoring that’s required every five years or ten years.  Does anybody else on the committee have that same concern?  If you don’t, then we’ll just -- 

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I have a concern when we don’t go back and look at what we’re doing.

DR. CRABTREE:  Just as a comment, I think we have had continual monitoring of one sort or another in these areas since they were closed.  We’ve had issues with enforcement and that’s really been a lot of the concern that may have compromised some of their effectiveness.

I think the requirement for VMS has significantly improved enforcement in those areas, but you know our ability to monitor these things is dependent on what funding we get and also what priorities you set.  

Remember if we’re going to move more funding to monitoring marine reserves, that may be less funding that’s available to improve MRFSS or something like that.  All of it works, but I believe we have had ongoing research projects taking place in Madison-Swanson the whole time they’ve been  closed and I expect that -- Bonnie can maybe comment, but I expect that the Center will take a look at the Edges and there have been folks at FSU looking at them, too.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, I guess I’m concerned.  My concern goes to establishing a regulation and then not having a safety level to assure that that regulation is doing what we want it to do, which would be to increase spawning and to protect those areas.  What I don’t want to happen is for it to end up not being advantageous to the resource and then there’s no mechanism there for us to monitor it.

It says here monitored and will be monitored for effectiveness, but we haven’t said anything about when, how often, are we going to establish baselines.  I just don’t think that we’ve really pulled the string all the way out on this and I’m scared to see us say, okay, we’re going to close down the forty-fathom line and we’re just going to do that and ten years from now to find out that was the wrong thing to do and we didn’t have a safety valve.  Do you understand what I’m trying to say?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  What’s the pleasure?  Does someone want to make a motion or keep the preferred that we’ve got and we’ll move on?  I’ll give you all some time to think about it.  You can always come back during full council.
DR. CRABTREE:  One comment on this general section, I guess Action 11 and Action 12, in terms of what we’re calling these.  I really view these more appropriately called time/area closures and not marine reserves.

When I think of marine reserve, I’m thinking more of a year-round situation and so I wonder if there’s consensus among the council to take the word “marine reserve” out and just refer to these as “time/area closures”.  It seems to me that what we’re doing right now is a fairly specific purpose to protect spawning aggregations and I think that’s a cleaner way to title that.

MR. GILL:  To that point, Roy, we’ve discussed that before and we had issues with that and the problem we ran into is that we’ve got the Madison-Swanson action in there as well and that’s why we tried to make it clear that the new seasonal area closure, time/area closure, call it what you will, was identified separately from marine reserves, because the concept that’s being floated here and voted on is not a reserve concept.  It’s a seasonal or time/area closure and so I agree with Roy.  If we can do it better, I would maybe separate the two out and perhaps it would be even better, if we allow editorial license for staff to do so.

MR. ATRAN:  Actually, although we’ve been calling Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps marine reserves, I guess Roy is correct, because we do allow a limited amount of fishing in them for six months of the year.  They are not strictly no-take reserves and so we could consider those to be time/area closures as well.

DR. CRABTREE:  This is not a big deal to me and I don’t want to get into any major editing, but it just seemed to me if we just called them time/area closures, that’s cleaner.  I don’t want to get into splitting things out or make any major changes.  I think it’s too late for that, but I think it’s just something that -- I think the sense of the council is that these are time/area closures we’re talking about and if we could have that more clearly reflected in the document, with just some minor editorial changes, that would be good.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve will take care of that.  Let’s move on to page 110, Federal Regulatory Compliance.
MR. GRIMES:  I just wanted to take a minute to perhaps more clearly articulate my response to Ms. Walker’s question earlier regarding fairness and equity with regard to the interim rule, but essentially, the fairness and equity language comes from National Standard 4.

One of the other components, as I mentioned earlier, is the promotion of conservation, but it does not require that the council or the agency treat all fishermen identically, that they just must be treated fairly.  When you look at sectors in every fishery we have, we clearly treat recreational and commercial sectors very differently in the way we regulate it.

Perhaps this is a new twist, in that we’re treating sectors or components of the recreational fishery slightly differently, because we are -- There will be a distinction between private recreational and charter, but this action is really about obtaining the conservation standards that are there, that are the catch targets, and concomitantly allowing the maximum amount of opportunity to all recreational fishermen in the EEZ.

Now, in this case, all private recreational fishermen will be treated the same and all charter recreational fishermen will be subject to the same regulations, but there will be instances where there is a distinction between the two, but the underlying motivation is the promotion of conservation and as I said, we’ve always treated sectors differently.  This is just a new twist for us, perhaps, in that we’re making distinctions within the recreational sector, but that is reiterating a lot of what I said before, but hopefully in a more understandable manner.
MS. WALKER:  Shep, I’ve got to disagree with you and honey, I’m sorry.  There are no subcategories for recreational anglers.  Whether they’re on a charterboat or whether they’re on a private boat, they’re fishing under bag and size limits.  

I would disagree that there are subcategories of recreational fishing and I don’t think that the Magnuson-Stevens Act gives any kind of definition to take the recreational sector and split it off into different categories or subcategories.  Madam Chairman, the reason I raised my hand was I want to move, under Action 13, Alternative 1 as the preferred.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It’s moved by Ms. Walker and seconded by Mr. Teehan.  Is there any more discussion?  I think we all know where we stand on this and I don’t think we really need any more discussion.  All in favor of Alternative 1, no action, being our preferred, raise your hand.  Alternative 1, no action, failed five to four.  That leaves us with our preferred and that takes care of all of the action items in Tab B, Number 3.  Now, we need to discuss --

DR. CRABTREE:  Before we leave, one other error that I found, Steve, is -- On my copy, it’s on page 37 and it’s in the part where we’re talking about setting red grouper TAC and I forget what action that is.  There’s a paragraph under recent trends in CPUE of effort indices and in the second paragraph of that section, it says: “For 2008 preliminary commercial landings of red grouper through May are up by 82 percent from 2007 (from 14.89 to 27.06 million pounds gutted weight).”

Then it cites a memo and those numbers are clearly wrong.  The commercial quota is only five-million pounds and I don’t think landings are up by 82 percent and so I don’t know what has happened there.  Do you see where I’m talking about, Steve?

MR. ATRAN:  I see where you’re talking and I’ll --

DR. CRABTREE:  We need to correct those numbers.

MR. ATRAN:  I’ll have those corrected in the final edition.  I don’t know if I’ll get those numbers in time for full council.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That now brings us to the committee recommendations on the interim rule.
MR. ATRAN:  Before we move to that, do we need a motion to recommend that the council forward the Amendment 30B to NMFS?

MS. MORRIS:  I would make that motion, that the committee recommends to full council referring Final 30B to the Secretary of Commerce.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?

MR. GILL:  Second.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Second by Mr. Gill.  Any opposition?  Seeing no opposition, the motion carries.  Now, discussion on the interim rule, are there any recommendations?

MR. GRIMES:  I was a little bit asleep at the wheel there, but I would just add that the comment period has not run on the DEIS and so make it aware to the council that you’re requesting review -- You would forward it for review and implementation, but it would be subject to consideration of any significant comments, in the unlikely event that they were raised between now and the close of the comment period on the DEIS.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That was understood and thank you.

MR. TEEHAN:  Shep, when is the closing date?

MR. STEVE BRANSTETTER:  The DEIS published last Friday and so it will have a forty-five-day comment period from then.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Mid-September.  Are there any recommendations on the interim rule?  

DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that the committee recommend to the council that the council request an interim rule to implement the preferred alternatives in Amendment 30B at the beginning of 2009 that relate to ending overfishing of gag.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Seconded by Mr. Gill.

DR. CRABTREE:  Kay, when I say the preferred alternatives, the intent is as per our discussion of the interim rule and the rule text that’s in our briefing book that we discussed in the committee meeting.

MS. WALKER:  Roy, does the council need to do this for you to take action on an interim rule or does this kind of give you then the ability to say that the council made me pass this interim rule?

DR. CRABTREE:  Technically, the Secretary has authority to amend your plans to end overfishing and put in place interim rules, but as a council, you’re responsible for these fisheries and you’re paid and you’re here to deal with these issues and so I see this as a lot more than the way you just portrayed it.  I see this as the council showing due diligence and doing what the oath you all take commits you to do under the Magnuson Act.

MS. WALKER:  You didn’t answer my question.  My question was, don’t you have the authority to go ahead and do an interim rule?

DR. CRABTREE:  I said that the Secretary has the authority to amend the plans and publish regulations as needed and so the answer to your question is yes.

MR. RIECHERS:  Given that we’ve had some pretty split votes on a couple of things in connection with the amendment at this point in time, at least at the committee level, my only question is, Roy, do you really believe -- I know you’re trying to put it up from the committee so that it’s available to be ready at the council level, but it may be better to hold your motion until the Reef Fish Committee, because in fact it could be that we change some preferred alternatives and as you just described your intent, was it was the preferred alternatives as discussed today and we may actually want to be having that discussion regarding the preferred alternatives as they come out of the council a couple of days from now.
MS. MORRIS:  We have to have an interim rule, because we’re already over approaching two years, aren’t we?  No, more than a year-and-a-half behind on our deadline to end overfishing in gag and so I think to suggest that -- We just have to have an interim rule.  It’s something that we have to do.

We’ve had a lot of -- Our understanding with NOAA is that the interim rule will reflect whatever is in 30B and so it just seems like I don’t see any downside to the committee recommending to full council that we support the interim rule, as long as it tracks whatever 30B ends up being at the end of the council discussion.

MR. RIECHERS:  I don’t disagree with you, Julie, in the context that the interim rule is going to be going forward.  I think I maybe disagree on whether it needs to go today or not and in reference to what Dr. Crabtree said.  

The reason why I have some reservation is because red grouper interim rules in this council and the Southeast Center does have a little history here.  In fact, if Dr. Crabtree would basically restate his intent and say that his intent is to publish the interim rule so that it reflects the preferreds that we have at a later action, I might be more comfortable with the motion at this point in time.

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, that’s my intent, that this would reflect the preferreds that are finalized by the council.  My intent in that statement was that we’re not going to do the Edges and we’re not going to do the multispecies thing.  Clearly if we ask for an interim rule, it ought to reflect the final preferreds that are selected by the council.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That has been clarified by Dr. Crabtree.  All in favor of the motion raise your hand; opposed.  Five to three, the motion carries.  

MS. WALKER:  She didn’t count that vote right.  

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve said it was five to three.  Do you want a recount on that?

MS. WALKER:  Yes, please.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  All in favor of the motion raise your hand, five.  It’s five to four and the motion carries.

MS. MORRIS:  Was there a council member at the recent Reef Fish AP meeting?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Yes.

MS. MORRIS:  Was it you?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Yes.

MS. MORRIS:  It seems like this is an issue in which the Reef Fish AP and the council are really not agreeing on very much of anything about 30B and so I think there needs to be some conversation, and I don’t know what shape it would take and maybe since you were there, Kay, you could offer some advice that would help us understand each other’s positions.

We seem to be at odds on this particular issue and I don’t know whether a special meeting with them or more of a conversation or I don’t know what kind of reaching out to heal whatever that misunderstanding is needs to take place, but I would be supportive of it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Why do you feel that there was misunderstanding?  It’s made up of industry members and a lot of the industry members just don’t agree that there’s a problem with gag or red grouper or that there’s a need for any of these regulations and so that’s why they’re disagreeing with council.  That now brings us to a Review of Draft Amendment 29, AP Recommendations, Tab B, Number 4.

REVIEW OF DRAFT AMENDMENT 29 (GROUPER/TILEFISH IFQ)

AP RECOMMENDATIONS

MR. ATRAN:  Tab B, Number 4, again, is the Reef Fish AP Recommendations and then went pretty fast on Amendment 29.  They received a presentation from Dr. Diagne, which pointed out that we have an Ad Hoc IFQ AP that has gone through this amendment in detail and made a number of recommendations for preferred alternatives.
Rather than go through the amendment item-by-item, the Reef Fish AP deferred, for the most part, to what the IFQ AP had recommended and by a vote of eight to one with one abstention, they accepted the Ad Hoc Grouper AP’s recommendations on Amendment 29, with the exception of Action B5, Alternatives 2C and 3C, that those remain unrevised.  Those are the ones dealing with the multispecies allocations that currently read -- One of the sub-options currently reads to allow an 8 percent allowance and I guess there was some discussion about changing that to 7.7 percent.  They felt that leaving it at 8 percent would provide more flexibility.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Assane also said actually the 7.7 and 8, there was very little difference in those numbers.  That brings us to Tab B, Number 9.

AD HOC GROUPER IFQ AP RECOMMENDATIONS

DR. DIAGNE:  The AP held a conference call on July 16th and reviewed the amendment, but they started with the only action in this document for which the council hasn’t selected a preferred yet and that is Action B5, the multiuse flexibility measure.

The AP recommended that Alternative 4, the one that would establish a trip allowance, granting flexibility to IFQ participants, be moved to the Considered but Rejected Section.  Part of their rationale involved the fact that this alternative brings with it a lot of uncertainties, because there is no telling once you harvest a certain amount of red grouper what you will be able to harvest next.  That was their first recommendation.

They proceeded and reviewed the remaining alternatives and offered a motion that would select Alternative 2C as well as Alternative 3C as their preferred, but they indicated that they would change the 8 percent to 7.7 and their intent was -- They looked at the document and looked at the table showing the different flexibilities allowed and thought that 7.7 would be the maximum allowed.  

Subsequently, we did look at the issue further and did ask Andy to provide additional analysis and it seems that for all practical purposes that 8 percent and 7.7, as you just mentioned, would be the same thing, because under the most extreme scenarios, if the quota were to be exceeded, it would be for a maximum of 4,800 pounds, which is less than one-tenth of one percent of the red grouper commercial quota.

The next topic that the AP discussed was the gag and black misidentification.  The AP heard a short presentation over the phone, if I could call it a presentation, by Andy and finally, supported that adjusted numbers be used for the initial allocation to address this misidentification of gag and black and I believe that Andy will offer a presentation later on and so he will discuss that further.
Concerning referendum eligibility criteria, the AP supported the council’s decision, the council’s preferred, which is Alternative 4, Option B, basically set the minimum threshold for participation in the referendum at 8,000 pounds and assign one vote per permit.
Afterwards, the AP discussed the remaining actions in the amendment and at this point, perhaps I can highlight those actions for which the AP is in disagreement with the preferred alternatives that you’ve selected and the first one would be Action B1. 

The council has elected to select no action for the substantial participation action, but the AP feels that substantial participants should be defined as those holding a commercial reef fish permit.

The second action which is tied to this, where the AP is in disagreement with the council, would be Action B6.  B6 addresses transferability issues and the AP recommended that transferability should be restricted to, once again, those that hold commercial reef fish permits.

Concerning the use it or lose it clause, the council has selected a preferred that would not have a use-it-or-lose-it policy in this program and namely, Alternative 1, no action.  The AP expressed their preference for having a use-it-or-lose-it clause in the plan and selected Alternative 2 as their preferred and that would basically have a minimum threshold of utilization over a three-year period and the number they picked was 30 percent minimum use.

Finally, concerning the loan program, which is Action B13, I believe, in the document, the council has also selected no action as its preferred, but the AP still indicated its preference for having a loan program and selected Alternative 3, which would set aside 25 percent of the cost recovery fees to start a loan program.  In a nutshell, these are the recommendations made by the AP.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Assane.  That now brings us to Tab B, Number 10, Public Hearing Comments.  Rick, are you going to do those?
PUBLIC HEARING COMMENTS

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I’ll do the first ones, Madam Chairman, the ones that I did.  At Galveston, we had two members of the public present.  In New Orleans, we had two members of the public present.  In Biloxi, we had five members of the public present, including a couple of DMR employees, and in Orange Beach, we had one member of the public present.  One member, just for your information, went to all of the public meetings, but we had no testimony.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Go ahead, Assane.

DR. DIAGNE:  I will try and summarize the comments and testimonies we recorded during the Florida run, so to speak, from Key West to Panama City.  In Key West, we recorded seven comments and most of them would say that IFQs constitute a terrible idea, but that being said, some members felt that anybody that has a commercial reef fish permit and has installed a VMS should have the right to vote and fishermen in the Keys also expressed the opinion that the council did not understand fisheries in the Keys.

Most of them have dual permits, a Gulf permit and a South Atlantic permit that is, and indicated that the council should consider regional management.  For example, have regional quotas.

Testimony was received indicating that allowing speckled hind and warsaw to be landed with shallow-water grouper allocation, once the deepwater grouper quota was exhausted or allocations were exhausted, is a bad idea.

Other testimonies indicated that IFQs are mainly designed to eliminate small-boat fishermen and that they may promote monopolies.  Also, lowering the referendum participation criteria was suggested.

In Marathon, we received one testimony and that was in support of IFQs and testimony was given by a fisherman who is familiar with IFQs, because he indicated that he participates in the red snapper IFQ.

In Fort Myers, we recorded six testimonies and they were in support of the program, indicating that IFQ would be the only way to have year-round fisheries.  They pointed out that the closures come with significant financial hardships and they would try to get away from those.

In Tampa, we recorded sixteen testimonies and most of them supported the program, but some opposition was also recorded.  IFQs were supported based on the flexibility they afford.  Some fishermen indicated that they are expecting that the IFQ program would result in price increases, grouper prices that is, ex-vessel prices.  Concerns about consolidation in the fisheries were expressed.

Testimony indicated that they would urge the council to send this program to a referendum as soon as possible, so that if approved the IFQ could be implemented as soon as possible.

Discussion, some comments referred to the red snapper IFQ program and indicated that most of the problems in that program were due to the quota reduction, the almost 50 percent quota reduction, that we implemented in that fishery.  Once again, consolidation concerns were indicated and it was also indicated that IFQ programs mainly benefit large operations, but would negatively impact the small fishermen.

I’m just going to grab the last public hearing, which was in Panama City, Florida.  In Panama City, we had, I believe, in excess of forty members of the public and the testimonies that we received were mixed, some in support for the program and some opposed to the IFQ program.

Most of the opposition came from charterboat operators with commercial permits, let’s say dually permitted operations, and they indicated that the IFQ would not be beneficial to them.  Some fishermen who bought permits with limited catch histories would like the council to reconsider the years for initial apportionment.

It was indicated that the council is doing let’s say a less than perfect job regulating as it is and so they doubted that under a program as complicated as this that we would have what it takes to regulate.

Strong support for the program was expressed by different fishermen and also by members of some environmental organizations.  Incidentally, we received written testimony from certain environmental organizations and I believe that those are attached to the summaries that you received.

Charterboat operators who testified also expressed opposition to the plan and a testimony was received also recommending that no action be taken, on the account that in recent years there has been no closure.  People are not catching the fish and so basically, it was not needed to do anything at this time.  That concludes the summary of the public hearings that we conducted.  Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Assane.  Assane, how long do you think the Referendum Initiation Letter is going to take you?

DR. DIAGNE:  It shouldn’t take very long, because it’s basically just an explanation of the rationale that the council has, but it may -- I would like also to mention just a few things in discussing that that are linked to the document.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let’s go ahead then with Tab B(11)(a).

REFERENDUM INITIATION LETTER

DR. DIAGNE:  In Tab B(11)(a), in accordance with the guideline, the council can prepare a referendum initiation letter with a document explaining our rationale and after your review, forward it to NMFS so that they can start preparing for conducting the referendum for this IFQ program.
That’s what is indicated here in the tab.  Initially, you have just the letter requesting that Dr. Crabtree’s office move forward with the referendum and it indicates that attached is a document explaining our rationale.  I will spend most of the time discussing that document.

The document cites some provisions of the Magnuson Act and provides a description of the economics, the economic value in this fishery on the fleet-wide basis, on the sector-wide basis, and also at the boat level, including landings, nominal and real revenues, number of trips, and time spent at sea.

The document also lays out the council’s rationale for picking the years for initial apportionment, which are the same years for the referendum, and those are 1999 to 2004, with the allowance for dropping one year.  If I may, Madam Chair, at this moment I would like to bring up one issue concerning this point.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Sure.

DR. DIAGNE:  I believe, right now we have a control date that is October 15 in 2004.  The shallow-water fishery, we should consider one additional month of landings, let’s say until November 15.  If we stop at October 15, we will partially defeat the purpose of allowing fishermen to drop their worst year and so it will be better if we just consider the whole year of 2004, in terms of the landings, for this program.

That will still be consistent with the intent of the control date, but it will allow fishermen to pick their worst year, rather than having a year that was cut off because of the control date.

DR. CRABTREE:  I agree with Assane and we’ve had discussion with staff in looking at that and it does make better sense to me to include all of 2004, rather than stopping a month-and-a-half before the fishery closed.  I guess do we need just instruction to staff that that’s our intent?  Is that adequate?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I would say yes, that’s adequate.

DR. CRABTREE:  Shepherd would like to see a motion.  I would move then that the document be modified to reflect our intent to include all of the landings for 2004.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It’s seconded by Mr. Gill.

DR. CRABTREE:  I think, Kay, right now the document is just unclear as to what we meant and so I don’t know that this means any changes in the document.  It’s just when they figure it up, this is how we want them to do it.  Is that right, Assane?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, it needs minimum change.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any opposition to the motion on the board?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  That now brings us to Tab B, Number 11(b) and Mr. Branstetter.

IFQ TIMELINE
MR. BRANSTETTER:  If the committee agrees to go forward to make a recommendation to the council to submit this referendum initiation letter -- As you can see in the briefing book under Tab B(11)(a)(i), there is a draft proposed rule ready to go.  Obviously council staff has the referendum initiation letter ready to go.

Our intent is to submit this proposed rule package very quickly after this council meeting.  It will then have about a thirty-day comment period and we would try to get the rulemaking completed and publish a final rule on these referendum procedures no later than November 1, which would allow us to conduct the referendum in December.

At that point, in January and February, we can tally up the votes of this referendum procedure and then we would inform the council of those results at its April meeting.  At that point, the council can vote to submit the amendment for secretarial review and between April and November, we would hopefully be able to implement that Amendment 29 and its implementing regulations and have this IFQ ready to go online January 1, 2010.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any questions?  That now brings us to the Gag and Black Grouper Misidentification, Tab B, Number 11(c) and Mr. Strelcheck.

MR. STRELCHECK:  Before I start, Assane seems to be raising his hand and I’m not sure if he had more to say before we move on to something else.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Assane, I didn’t see you.  I’m sorry.

DR. DIAGNE:  I just wanted to point out that in the referendum initiation document that there was a mistake in there and we will correct that for the final version of it.  It read somewhere that the top twelve producers would account for 52 percent of the grouper and tilefish landings.  That statement is incorrect, because that was based on a subset of the data.
It should read that 8.6 percent of the permits, or the top 93 percent of the producers, would account for 51 percent of the votes, just to bring it to your attention.  It will be corrected in the final version that will be sent.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Assane.  Go ahead, Andy.

GAG AND BLACK GROUPER MISIDENTIFICATION
MR. STRELCHECK:  As I mentioned earlier, one of the issues that’s come to our attention is how do we address misidentification and misreporting of gag and black grouper and then the next question is what are the implications on the initial distribution of IFQ shares for your program?
When we discussed it with the AP, the question was posed essentially do we use the landings as reported in the logbook data files or do we apply adjustments to the logbook landings, based on the same methodologies or similar methodologies used in the gag grouper stock assessment, which took into account this issue of misidentification?

Just as a matter of background, gag are commonly referred to as black grouper and this is especially the case in the Panhandle of Florida and the Big Bend of Florida and so there is an issue of nomenclature and what they’re commonly referred to.  Overall, when the SEDAR assessment looked at gag landings, there had been some improvement in terms of the accuracy of reporting, but still, there were some issues in certain areas, especially off of Florida, in terms of reporting.  As I mentioned, landings were adjusted during the gag assessment and methods were reviewed and agreed upon during that assessment process.

In terms of how landings would be adjusted if you selected this approach, first what’s determined is the total landings of gag and black grouper on a trip by statistical area fished and so these would include all statistical areas in the Gulf of Mexico and then proportions are determined for each statistical area in terms of the pounds of gag landed and the pounds of black grouper landed for those particular areas and that comes from the trip interview program and so ratios would be applied to your gag and black landings.

Then trips would be adjusted based on that proportion, but the important point that I should note is that only trips reporting one of the two species would actually have an adjustment made.

The trips that report multiple species, it was assumed then that they’re accurately reporting their landings, because they’re identifying both gag and black grouper on their logbooks, but if they just reported landing black grouper or just reported landing gag, then adjustments would be applied to that particular trip based on the proportions.

This just gives you an idea of the proportions of gag in the combined landings of gag and black grouper throughout the State of Florida and as you move north, obviously, the proportions increase to ninety-eight-and-a-half percent gag to every one-and-a-half percent of black grouper landings.
Most of the landings for gag actually occur in Statistical Areas 5, 6, 7, and 8.  About 80 percent are reported from those areas and so you can see that almost all grouper observed during the trip interviews are going to be gag grouper.

This gives you an idea of the magnitude of the issue in terms of misidentification.  The upper line is essentially the adjusted landings and the lower line is the reported landings of gag throughout the Gulf of Mexico and this is by statistical area, 1 representing Key West to 21 representing Brownsville and moving from east to west in the Gulf of Mexico.

You can see the biggest difference in reported versus adjusted landings occurs in those 5, 6, 7, and 8 statistical areas, which I commented was also the bulk of where the landings occur, and this is considerable.  You’re looking at differences on the order of 100,000 to 150,000 pounds in some statistical areas and maybe even greater than that.

This is essentially the same graphic showing how black grouper landings change and here’s -- Essentially, where you can see the issue of identification being the problem with a lot of trips reporting gag as black grouper is in the northern Gulf.  Once those are adjusted, the black grouper landings diminish significantly and are much lower in those statistical areas.  They come down considerably, based on the proportional adjustments.

This is essentially the same type of slide, just showing where the adjustments are occurring and the differences between reported and adjusted landings with statistical areas from Fort Myers to Panama City being the areas where the greatest adjustments are occurring, because of the misidentification.

The next couple of slides just give you an idea of the overall landings and how those are being adjusted upward or downward.  You can see that gag landings increase considerably, on average, during the early timeframe.  It’s over 600,000 pounds on an annual basis.  It’s still a considerable adjustment in the last few years, but because landings have been lower, the adjustments versus reported landings are closer to one another, because of the lower levels of landings, but overall, it’s a large change.

The same is true of obviously black grouper and you can see here -- With the reported logbook landings, black grouper were on the order of 800,000 or 900,000 pounds annually.  Talking to a lot of commercial fishermen about this, those landings levels, those are obviously very high, in their perception.  When they’re adjusted downward, they’re reduced by nearly 75 percent in most years and are averaging 200,000 pounds or less.

What are the implications in terms of shareholders?  This isn’t really a great graphic to show you, at least during a presentation, but if you look at it on your computers at a later time, you can see that there are going to be some places where you’re going to have increases in terms of the percentage of shares that people are being allocated initially and that’s because we’re shifting the black grouper landings from logbooks into gag landings and so you’re going to get a higher proportion of gag landings, which then will be allocated in terms of percent shares.  For the most part, it’s relatively an increase in terms of the percent shares that an individual would receive for gag.
For black grouper, there’s some pretty much same trends, not much really a change at all.  Some categories, there’s fishermen that essentially lose shares and that’s because their shares are now being shifted from the other shallow-water grouper category to gag and so they won’t get as many other shallow-water grouper shares or they won’t get any other shallow-water grouper shares, but the bottom line is for the corresponding increases in landings you get for gag, that’s going to result in a similar reduction for your black grouper and other shallow-water grouper shares that would be allocated.

What does this all mean?  Essentially, if you use reported logbook landings, fishermen reporting gag as black grouper would get less gag shares or no shares and more shallow-water grouper shares, whereas fishermen would receive more other shallow-water grouper shares in areas where black grouper are less abundant.  

This could become an issue if you’re then allocating other shallow-water grouper shares to fishermen that don’t necessarily catch black grouper in their area, but they just identify them as being caught in black grouper but in reality they’re catching them as gag.

If you use adjusted landings based on the scientific information we have and discussions with fishermen and recognizing the misidentification problem, you’re much more likely to have initial share distributions that are representative of the actual landings.

For fishermen who accurately reported, they will receive less gag shares than what’s at least being proposed right now today and more other shallow-water grouper shares, but in reality, they’re not really receiving anything less than they should have been receiving all along, because this is more representative of what’s being landed currently in the fishery.

On page 47 of the document, we do have a comment in the discussion about how the council should allow for an appeals process as part of these landings adjustments, so fishermen could come in if they disagree with how their landings are adjusted and they could appeal that and at least have their reported landings used rather than their adjusted landings.  With that, I’ll take any questions.

MR. RIECHERS:  Andy, you spoke to what you had on page 47 there and it just seems to me that it’s an either/or situation.  The council has to choose.  If we start allowing people to come in and appeal and we don’t adjust everyone’s back and forth, it seems to me we’re not going to be using the right set of accounting books, if you will.  Am I mistaken some there?  

I understand that it may be only 5 percent of the overall population that would bring you an appeal and it may not differentiate it very much, but it seems to me that if we would take someone’s appeal, how could we then not say that we should have applied that same notion to everyone?

MR. STRELCHECK:  The intent would be to adjust landings upfront and then they could come in and appeal if they want to use the reported landings.  There’s really no good way around this, because we’re applying an adjustment factor that’s generic to all fishermen and we know that fishermen don’t always operate the same under the same conditions.

At least under this system the fishermen would be able to come in and look what’s going to be best suited for his fishing business and practice, based on what he knows he’s catching, and then appeal that in terms of what would be the best in terms of share distribution.

MR. RIECHERS:  I kind of understand your thought process, but the only appeal I think a fisherman would have here is that I actually did identify my catch correctly and therefore, I should not be penalized for someone who did not.

I think the decision facing the council is there’s no way for us to tell that and so we either have to assume, as the SEDAR process did, that we just need to adjust it across the board or not.  It seems to me that if we change it then we will -- If we assume one way or the other -- If we assume that -- If we go ahead and adjust and then allow for some appeals, then it seems that we’re then shifting someone else’s allocation, basically.  Either you’ve got to -- It’s changing the overall percentages then.
MR. STRELCHECK: You’re correct and keep in mind the adjustments would apply only to those individual fishermen that reported one of the two species and so we’re not talking about adjusting landings if you reported both species on a trip.  It would be a more limited universe of fishermen.

MS. WALKER:  If we now have more actual gag being reassigned from the black classification, are we not adding catch to the same amount of effort and would this have an impact on the assessment results?

MR. STRELCHECK:  Can you try to restate that?  I’m not sure exactly what you’re getting at.

MS. WALKER:  If we’re now saying we’re reclassifying some of those black grouper catches as gag catches, by adding that catch to the amount of effort, would it have an impact on the assessment results for gag, because we would have more catch, of course.

MR. STRELCHECK:  That was taken care of during the assessment.  These adjustments were made during the SEDAR-10 gag assessment and the methods were approved during that timeframe.

MR. ATRAN:  Before I ask my question, just for clarification, the numbers that we were using when we were calculating that other shallow-water grouper, the person who put those together just pulled numbers straight off of the accumulated landings database.  The stock assessment made corrections very similar to what Andy is talking about and so the stock assessment already has the adjusted numbers.

Andy, I had two questions.  Number one, you stated that adjustments were made for trips reporting only gag or only black grouper and my question is -- I can understand a fish landed as a black grouper might be either one, but I had not heard that fish being landed as gag might actually be a black grouper.  If it’s a gag, I’ve always assumed that’s actually what it was.

The second question, and I’m going from memory and I may not be correct on this, but I think the stock assessment assumed that more recent landings were more accurate than some of the older landings and so that correction factor was reduced as we went forward in time and did you do that with these correction factors?

MR. STRELCHECK:  You’re right in terms of the direction of adjustments is much more black grouper being converted from black grouper landings to gag landings in the northern Gulf of Mexico, where they’re reported as black grouper.

There are a few instances and trips where only gag grouper were reported and so if only gag grouper is reported, then they would be adjusted by the proportions I showed in the presentation.

MR. ATRAN:  My question is I hadn’t heard of situations where fish landed as a gag might actually be a true black.  Does that in fact occur?  I know the opposite does.

MR. STRELCHECK:  I’m sure.  During public comment, that would be a good question to ask the fishermen.  Certainly if you come in on a trip and even if you have a small percentage of black grouper, it could easily be lumped in with gag landings and vice versa.

MR. PERRET:  Andy, out of curiosity, on the misidentification and misrepresentation, is the percentage consistent across the Gulf or is it higher in the areas where more of these fish are coming in?

Looking at the graph on page 2, it’s kind of interesting to me that in Pensacola and Destin -- Of course, the number of fish are different from Panama City and so on, but there’s quite a difference.  Even where you have a low misrepresentation and misidentification, is that percentage basically similar to the areas where you have a high catch of those fish?

MR. STRELCHECK:  You’re asking in terms of statistical areas is the percent adjustment similar irregardless of the amount of landings, essentially?  I don’t think it is.  I think as you move into the northeast Gulf that the adjustment factor increases.  
You actually have fairly similar landings in the southeastern Gulf, the Florida Keys northward to the Everglades, and then in the western Gulf, the adjustment is fairly small, mostly because landings are fairly small in that area as well, but I can look into that and get you a better answer.

MR. GILL:  To Steve’s point, I think Steve raises an interesting point and intuitively, I think he’s right.  However, I think there are occasions that it is correct to do it the other way.  If you’re weighing in a bunch of gags and you have one black, I’m sure there’s occasions where you weigh them in and just throw them in with the gags and he doesn’t get counted individually and you don’t box them and ice them separately just for one fish out of multiple hundreds.  I think there are occasions when it does occur.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any other questions for Andy?

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to Bob.  Bob, the price of gag and black is pretty much the same, correct?  There’s no real incentive for anybody to want to misrepresent?  Okay.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Hearing no other discussions, we’re going to break for lunch and be back at 1:30.

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 12:10 o’clock p.m., August 11, 2008.)

- - -

August 11, 2008

MONDAY AFTERNOON SESSION

- - -

The Reef Fish Management Committee of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council reconvened in the Largo Ballroom of the Hilton Key Largo Hotel, Key Largo, Florida, Monday afternoon, August 11, 2008, and was called to order at 1:30 o’clock p.m. by Chairman Kay Williams.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The Reef Fish Committee will come back to order.  We are on the Review of Draft Amendment 29, Tab B, Number 8.  This is the time for your committee recommendations.  Under your alternatives, you have chosen preferreds on every one of them except one, which is Action B5, Multiuse Allocation and Trip Allowances.
Is there anyone around the table that is going to have some burning issues to go in and change any of these preferreds?  I’m trying to see if we can go ahead and get through with business, rather than rehashing the same thing that we’ve rehashed for the last three or four council meetings.

COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS
MR. GILL:  Obviously we need to address B5, but I would also like to address B11.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any others, other than B5 and B11?

MS. MORRIS:  We should talk about B13.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We have B5, B11, and B13.  Are there any others?  Let’s go to Action B5 first, which is on page 51, Multiuse Allocation and Trip Allowances.

MR. GILL:  I move that the preferred be Alternative 2, Option C and Alternative 3, Option C.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do we have a second, so we can discuss it?  We have a second for discussion.

MR. GILL:  The whole purpose of Action B5 is one, flexibility and also to minimize discards.  Those options as preferreds were those recommended by the Ad Hoc Committee and they provide the maximum flexibility and the ability to minimize discards and that seems to be a worthy goal.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, let’s vote on the motion, which is Alternative 2C, which is 4 percent, and Alternative 3C, which is 8 percent.  All in favor of the motion on the board raise your hand; opposed, none opposed.  The motion carries.  That now brings us to Action Item 11, the Use-It-or-Lose-It Policy, page 76.  We have Preferred Alternative 1, no action.

MR. GILL:  We heard the summary this morning that the ad hoc group preferred a modified Alternative 2 and accordingly, I move the preferred be Alternative 2, modified by striking all after “except”.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Seconded by Mr. Teehan.  Is there any discussion?

MR. GILL:  Clearly we understand the ad hoc preferred and there’s a good amount of feeling that if the shares are not used then they ought to be revoked and withdrawn from the pool of shares and so that prevents folks from just having them and then sitting on them, should they be in a financial position to do so.

I’m now sure whether GC would agree, but I have concerns that having the capability of having a share and then not using that share, in one fashion or the other, and there’s obviously multiple mechanisms for doing so, violates National Standard 1.  Basically, you’ve said you can’t capitalize on some of the fishery and optimize the yield, et cetera.  I think a use-it-or-lose-it makes a lot of sense and that’s why I offered it as a preferred.

MR. RIECHERS:  I guess I have two questions.  The first question would be -- One question and a comment.  Mr. Gill, why exactly did they take out “except in the case of death or disability”?  Can you give me some of that rationale?

MR. GILL:  Assane may be in a better position, but I believe the concern there is -- We had this discussion at our last meeting, if I recollect correctly, in terms of defining exactly what disability, et cetera, might be.  In order to remove the hanging chad, if you will, over that is just make it a use-it-or-lose-it, because they can be leased.  There’s alternative mechanisms to performing that mechanism and you don’t get into the dictionary problem.
MR. RIECHERS:  I agree.  I think we have had some discussions about the difficulty in determining what disabilities are and we’ve had that around this table before in regards to these kind of exceptions, but in the case of this kind of situation, if a death had occurred and you were trying to work your way through that situation, it’s highly likely that someone might be inactive for three years on that permit.  

That would give rise to some concern for me, but the bigger concern is, as I’ve always been fairly consistent on this, is if someone has that share quota and they’re not using it, then it’s basically -- You’re getting the biological benefits from that.

That’s why we’ve at this point had the preferred alternative as Alternative 1, the no action item, and that’s where I’m at least going to remain today, but I also have concerns that if you do remove that exception for death and disability, you might want to lengthen your period of time there too, but that’s another issue.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other comments?  Let’s vote on the motion on the board, for Alternative 2, striking “except in case of death of disability”.  Any opposition?  If you’re against the motion, raise your hand; support of the motion, raise your hand.  The motion fails.
MR. ATRAN:  It was three for and five against.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That will leave us with Preferred Alternative 1.  That now brings us to Action 13, page 80.

MS. MORRIS:  I would like to offer a motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, that 25 percent of the cost recovery fees be set aside for a guaranteed loan program.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?

MR. RIECHERS:  I’ll second it for discussion.

MS. MORRIS:  This is another one of the AP recommendations to us and I know several of us at least have had conversations with fishermen who don’t have a substantial amount of landings history in the period that we’re focusing on, between 1994 and 2004, and this would help some of the fishermen who will not get a large history based quota share to borrow some money and be in a better position to purchase quota when it becomes available.

MR. GILL:  I empathize with Action B13 and based on the supposition that I would like to do one.  Unfortunately, it seems to me pragmatically that this doesn’t work real well.  We’ve been through the discussion in earlier meetings that one, there’s not much money there and it takes away from the 3 percent, but more importantly, above and beyond all that, with so little money, I think you’re raising additional issues that are going to be difficult to resolve and that is how do you divvy up a little small amount and not skewer the folks that you don’t do?

There isn’t that much money there that’s going to have much impact on many folks.  If you’re substantially helping one or two fishermen, then you’re probably using up the vast bulk of the money or whatever the numbers happen to be.

What you’re doing is you’re helping a few and you’re disenfranchising all the rest from that same opportunity.  I think that given where we are -- It’s unfortunate, but given where we are, we’ll create more problems doing this than if we didn’t and so I speak in opposition.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Any other discussion?  Hearing none, the motion is on the board.  All in favor of Alternative 3, set aside 25 percent of cost recovery fees to establish a guaranteed loan program, raise your hand, one; opposed raise your hand, seven opposed.  The motion fails.

That leaves us with our Preferred Alternative Number 1, no action.  That concludes all of the actions in this document, unless there’s others that someone wanted to perhaps change.

DR. CRABTREE:  I have some issues I think we need to clarify and discuss, if you would like to do that now.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Okay, let’s do that now.

DR. CRABTREE:  One issue that’s come up has been the council’s intent with respect to the February 15 to March 15 closure.  I know right now in committee that the committee’s intent was to rescind that, but I think since we don’t know what will happen in full council and we don’t know if Amendment 30B would necessarily be approved, you might want to indicate in the document that your intent is when the IFQ goes in place to rescind the February 15 to March 15 closure, if that hasn’t already been done.  I don’t know, Assane, if we need a motion or just instruction to staff on that.

DR. DIAGNE:  I believe instructions would be sufficient.

DR. CRABTREE:  Is everyone in agreement with that?

DR. BOB SHIPP:  I’m not on the committee, but I’m not so sure we want to rescind it.  Even though it’s an IFQ, that’s still spawning season and I think it’s something that we probably ought to discuss further on down the line.  Again, I’m not on your committee.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It was my understanding that we were going to do away with that if we approved the forty-fathom spawning area closure and so you’re swapping one for a longer time period.  Any other discussion?

MR. GILL:  That’s correct, but I think what Roy is addressing is if that doesn’t happen in full council.  Then we still have the closure and it should be part of the IFQ.  My understanding was similar to Roy’s, is that was part of the IFQ package and if we need to state it explicitly, I’ll make a motion.  I agree that I think that ought to be -- The whole concept of the IFQ is they go out and catch fish when the timing is right for them and minimize those other interruptions, until we know that they’re needed for the resource.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do you want a motion, Roy?  Go ahead.
MR. GILL:  I move that upon approval and implementation of Amendment 29 that the February 15 to March 15 commercial grouper closure be eliminated.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Second by Julie Morris.

MR. RIECHERS:  Bob, is it your intent that Amendment 29 and Amendment 30 be approved?  That was the discussion this morning and I understand Roy bringing it up in this context, but would you want to have fishing on the closed areas we discussed this morning?  It would be my sense you would not.

I think the timing, and it may be getting back to Dr. Shipp’s point, but the timing of these different iterative actions or step processes may be more important than we’re thinking about here.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let me see if I’ve got this straight.  From what Roy was saying, 30B, on that little closure on those months, 30B surely is going to be approved before the IFQ, because we’re taking final action on it at this meeting.  Is that right, Roy?

DR. CRABTREE:  In terms of timing, that should be the case, but you don’t know for sure that 30B will be approved, period.  What I’m trying to do is have Amendment 29 -- Put 30B aside and what’s your intent in Amendment 29?  I think that the team working on the document thinks you’re pulling off the one-month  closure, but I don’t think anyone has ever stated with clarity that that is correct.

I think in terms of timing that 30B will precede Amendment 29 and if you stay with your current preferred alternatives, then in all likelihood this will be moot and the one-month closure will already have been taken off, but we need to be clear, I think, in the document if that doesn’t happen.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That was my understanding.

MS. MORRIS:  Robin, was your question that this is ambiguous enough that it might suggest that the seasonal area closure of the Edges would also be eliminated?  Was that the point you were making if 30B was in place?  I don’t think there’s any intention here to address that action in 30B.  Do you understand?  This is just the current one-month commercial Gulf-wide closure that we’re talking about here.

MR. RIECHERS:  I took it as that, but I think my concern was that we would remove, possibly remove, this closure before the Edges, what is in 30B, would take effect.  We could have a period of time and I think Roy has dispelled -- He at least has suggested that this is just precautionary and that we put it in both documents, basically, and that whichever one goes first would remove this.

MR. GILL:  Does that clear the point that you were raising?  I didn’t fully understand your point either.  If it does, then we’re good to go.

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, it clears my point up.  I obviously wasn’t making my point very well, because you nor Julie understood it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Mr. Gill, that was to Robin’s point and go ahead, Bobbi.

MS. WALKER:  My question would be aren’t the closures -- The closures aren’t for stabilizing commercial harvest, are they?  Aren’t they to protect the spawning aggregations?  Isn’t it to protect spawning aggregations?  IFQs don’t have anything -- I don’t see how an IFQ would have anything with protecting spawning aggregations and maybe somebody can help me understand that.
DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t know that they do have anything there, but when this one-month closure was put in place, I believe in the same amendment that established Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps and it also raised the minimum size limit on gag and at that time, we were taking steps to reduce overfishing and fishing mortality on gag.

I believe that the Madison-Swanson and Steamboat Lumps had a dual function.  One was a small reduction, potentially, in fishing mortality, but the other was to study the effectiveness of closed areas as a way of protecting spawning aggregations.  I think if you look back in the amendment and the regulations, it probably had a little bit of both of those.  Maybe Steve remembers.

MS. WALKER:  If I may, earlier we were discussing what the fishermen in Florida wanted for closures and I had recalled that most of them wanted the November/December closure and we said no or Julie said that the FWC had come back and said no, they wanted that particular time, due to the fact of spawning.  This is the spawning time, is it not?

DR. CRABTREE:  It is.  It’s right in the middle of the spawning season and it’s a choice you have to make as to whether you want to leave it in place or not.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Let’s vote on the motion.  All in favor of the motion on the board, upon approval and implementation of Reef Fish Amendment 29 that the February 15 to March 15 commercial grouper closure be eliminated, all in favor raise your hand; opposed.  The motion carries.  Roy, is there anything else?

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes.  Assane, help me with this and make sure I get it right.  There is text in Amendment 29 now that indicates that shareholders can, when they’re harvesting their last load of grouper permitted by their annual allocation, are permitted to land up to 10 percent more than the allocated quantity of the last load without purchasing an additional allocation and then any such overages are deducted from the next year’s allocation associated with their IFQ share.

That’s a feature that we have in the red snapper fishery and I think what staff wanted is just to confirm with us that we want to have that same feature in this amendment, because I don’t think we’ve really discussed it very much on the record and it’s not an actual motion or an action item in the amendment right now.  It’s just in the text.  Is that a fair summary, Assane, of the issue?
DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, it is.

DR. CRABTREE:  It seems to have worked pretty well in red snapper.  Last year in the red snapper program, we had thirty-five individuals, which is 7 percent of all the shareholders, who actually used the 10 percent overage provision and it came to a total of 2,428 pounds, or an average overage of sixty-nine pounds.

It wasn’t much used, but it allows them, when they make their last trip of the year, if they’re over by a little bit to just take it off their next year’s quota share.  We need to indicate to staff that yes, that’s what we intended to have happen.  For the record, I see nods of heads and so that is what we intend.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  People are saying yes, that that’s what we understood.  Do you have anything else, Dr. Crabtree?

DR. CRABTREE:  I believe that covers the issues that I had.  

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Then that concludes this committee’s work on Draft Amendment 29.

MR. GILL:  Madam Chair, don’t we have to make comment and make a recommendation to council relative to the referendum initiation letter?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I don’t know.  It doesn’t say that we do. 

DR. DIAGNE:  I just had one comment, perhaps, that we needed to bring to your attention.  It is in the document, but just so that we have a clear understanding that the multiuse shares are the last to be traded, meaning that I cannot get my allocation and sell my multiuse share and go in the water with my red grouper specific and gag grouper specific shares.  That’s just the point that perhaps -- It was indicated to us that we needed to be clearer, if you would, on that issue.  That’s all.
MR. GILL:  I don’t know if we need to do this or not, but I think we do.  I move that we recommend to council to forward the referendum initiation letter, as corrected, to the Secretary.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Second by --
MR. GRIMES:  I was just speaking with Andy and I guess we wanted to make clear before folks vote on this motion -- His presentation, going over the adjustment to the landings, that that’s how we’re going to determine the landings and the adjustments based on the ratios of gag to black are what’s going to be used to determine how much shareholder had caught and all the necessary stuff.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  By his presentation, we assumed that.

DR. CRABTREE:  We need to make sure that the record is clear that that is what we’re going to do, because sometimes there’s a question asked and then no one responds and then it’s not clear.  Is everyone in agreement then that we will apply that correction factor to the gag/black grouper landings and we will add that to the list of things that can be appealed?

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m clear with what you just said, Roy, and that’s not the difficult part.  I guess my difficult part is that we probably need to have that in 29 and explain that we’re going to use those adjusted landings, so that people understand that very clearly.  I’m not certain that it’s reflected in there right now where we speak to their landings history.
The other part to that is I’m not certain that we want to open that can of worms for that appeal.  As I discussed earlier, I’m more comfortable with saying we’re going to do it this way or that way and not have that as an appeal item, because I don’t know how many appeals you’re willing to deal with and how you’re going to deal with those and what you’re going to accept.
It’s the same kinds of records that we deal with when they’re appealing other issues and at this point, what you’re really looking for is someone who either had the inability to distinguish between the two species or chose not to.

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s the decision you have to make.  Staff will go back and revise the document before we conduct the referendum, to reflect whatever decision you make here.  My worry is just that we apply the correction to someone and he comes in and says wait a minute, I have been reporting accurate in my logbooks and I really do catch black grouper and not gag.

There may be someone like that and I can tell you when I do the appeals that I’m going to give a lot of deference to a fisherman, because as best I can tell, there’s really no incentive for someone to come in and say one versus the other if it’s not accurate.  I think we have to apply the correction, because if we don’t, we’re going to have some guy up in Panama City who is going to get a whole bunch of black grouper quota share and he’s probably never even caught a black grouper.  I think we have to correct it.

I think the real question is, is there any reason why anybody would want to wrongly appeal, thinking it’s going to benefit him somehow?  I’ve asked a lot of folks about that and I haven’t really -- I really haven’t heard anything to make me think that anybody wouldn’t be pretty straight about it.

I guess I could get a picture of the two fish and say which one is which and see if they could tell them apart, but I think it’s just a decision you’re going to have to make here and then staff is going to need to put that into the document so that it will be clear when it goes out for the referendum.

MR. GILL:  Just to help clarify, Roy, by and large, I don’t think the fisherman fills out the trip tickets.  They’re filled out by the fish house and so you’ve got a third party involved in filling out most of the trip tickets.

DR. CRABTREE:  Remember their allocations are coming from the logbooks, which they fill out.  I don’t think it’s a matter of identifying the fish.  I was kind of facetious about that, but it’s just different people use different common names and at least in the past, black grouper has been the common name for gag and carbo was the common name for black.  In more recent time though, I think people are starting to use gag more and black less and so I think it changes.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, we’ll just let staff have the editorial license to put that --

DR. CRABTREE:  You haven’t decided what you want to do yet though.  You’ve got to decide, do you want to apply that correction and do you want to allow appeals?  It’s unclear to me about the appeals.  Robin has issues with that.  We have to tell them what we want.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We’ve got a motion on the board.

DR. CRABTREE:  I know we do, Madam Chairman, but I think before we pass the motion to submit the referendum letter, we need to finish up with all the loose ends in the document, really.

MR. RIECHERS:  Apparently I’m the only one with this issue, Roy, since no one else on the committee seems to raise it and so we will let you all handle it the way you all have indicated you will and we will see what happens.

DR. CRABTREE:  The record is clear then the consensus of the committee is that we will apply the correction and we will allow it to be appealed, correct?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Correct.  We now have a motion on the board to recommend to council to forward the referendum initiation letter, as edited, to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  Is there any opposition?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  That now brings us to Terms of Reference for Upcoming SEDAR Assessments, Tab B, Number 12 and 13.  Go ahead, Steve.

TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR UPCOMING SEDAR ASSESSMENTS

MR. ATRAN:  In addition to Tab 12 and 13, you might also want to refer to Tab B, Number 16, which was a late handout.  That is the SSC meeting summary where the terms of reference were reviewed. 
Also, there was, in your handouts, updated versions of these terms of reference after they had been reviewed by the SSC.  All of the terms of reference you have should say “Terms of Reference as Approved by the Reef Fish SSC” except for red drum, which says “rejected”.  If it doesn’t refer to the SSC, you have an earlier version.

I guess we’re starting with the full benchmark assessments.  We have two full benchmark assessment TORs and four update assessment TORs.  The benchmark assessment terms of reference were provided to us by the SEDAR coordinators and we presented those to the SSC for review as we received them, without any modification.

In the case of the black grouper benchmark assessment, and this is for both Gulf of Mexico and South Atlantic black grouper, I believe Florida FWC is going to be taking the lead on that assessment.  The SSC approved the terms of reference with just a couple of small changes.

Since we now have the draft guidelines for ACLs and accountability measures out, it was felt that those new references ought to be incorporated into the terms of reference and so in the assessment workshop, under Item 6, where it says that the assessment will provide estimates of SFA criteria consistent with applicable FMPs, we added a line that says: In addition, specify OFL and recommend a range of ABC for review by the SSC, in compliance with the ACL guidelines.

In other words, we’re putting it on the SEDAR assessment process to specify the overfishing limit and specifying the specific ABC is the role of the SSC, but we’re also saying that the SEDAR group should recommend a range from which the SSC can select their ABC decision.

Then in the review workshop, under Terms of Reference Number 4, which says evaluate the methods used to estimate population benchmarks and management parameters, in the parentheses which list the various parameters to be evaluated, we added OFL as one of the parameters.

With those changes, the terms of reference for black grouper were approved by the SSC.  Are there any questions or should I just go through the rest of them?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  If you have a question, raise your hand while he’s on that one.

MR. GILL:  Are you on just the black grouper, SEDAR-19?

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Yes.

MR. GILL:  I’ll wait until he gets to the gag.

MR. ATRAN:  Red drum, even though it’s not a reef fish, but since there is a red drum assessment plan, the Reef Fish SSC was asked to review the terms of reference.  Initially, the same changes were made to the red drum terms of reference as were made to black grouper.

However, it was pointed out that there has been no fishery dependent data collected -- I’m not sure if they mean fishery independent data collected from the offshore population of red drum since the fishery was closed in the EEZ.

Apparently there was a committee that was put together that recommended that certain research be conducted on that offshore population, but that research was never funded.  According to Clay Porch from the Southeast Center, who was at the meeting, he felt that without having that offshore information that there would be no advantage to doing a Gulf-wide stock assessment for red drum.

Based on that, the Reef Fish SSC -- As I said, they modified the terms of reference to incorporate the ACL and overfishing limit items, but then they did not approve the terms of reference, because they felt that the stock assessment should not be conducted.  Hang on and I’ll tell you the exact motion that they made.

By a vote of nine to zero, the SSC recommends that the SEDAR Steering Committee reevaluate the feasibility of conducting an assessment for Gulf of Mexico red drum, given data limitations concerning the offshore populations that were highlighted by, but not addressed, since the last stock assessment of red drum.  Are there any questions on red drum?
MS. MORRIS:  If the SSC makes this recommendation to us, does that mean that we shouldn’t do an assessment or do we have the latitude to go ahead and recommend the assessment anyway?

MR. ATRAN:  This is just a recommendation to the council.  You can still decide which way you want to go, but their recommendation was that they didn’t feel that the data to do a meaningful Gulf-wide assessment was there and I guess there are state assessments being done by the individual states.

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  I’m not a member of the committee, but it upsets me that -- It’s red drum here, but what other fish is next that we can’t seem to find money to get proper data from and stock assessments from?  We can have a fishery that’s closed for well over twenty years and we still don’t know what’s going on in that fishery, but yet this council and this government can’t find the money to figure out what really is going on.

This might be just one of many in the future.  Are we telling us that because we close something that it’s going to stay closed?  That’s not what I’m here for and not what this council is here for and it upsets me dramatically that we can’t find ways to get proper data and proper stock assessments for all of our fisheries.  To me, this is the first of many and so get ready, guys, but I’m upset.

MS. VILLERE:  I just want to make the comment that red drum is a game fish and so to have the money appropriated to go for a fish that can’t be caught anyway, it seems like we need to put our resources in other places.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I made that comment at the SSC and I was told by Clay Porch that that was not law and that it’s not game fish and that that was a suggestion.  It was never made a law and that’s what I was told at the SSC, because I asked the same question.

MS. VILLERE:  Maybe we could ask Shep if the President signs an Executive Order whether it’s a suggestion or not.

MR. GRIMES:  I don’t view this as very productive.  An Executive Order -- In terms of the law, an Executive Order binds only federal agencies and so that Executive Order said -- It had the caveats as consistent with other applicable law, but that process is being dealt with on a level far above mine and doesn’t do us any good to really debate it.  We’ll just move forward and see how that works itself out.

MR. PEARCE:  Isn’t the Magnuson Act other applicable laws that it’s got to come through?  Doesn’t it have to come through the council system?  I understand what he did, but it doesn’t circumvent this process and if it does, we’re still going in the wrong direction.

MR. GRIMES:  The Magnuson Act is other applicable law, but there are regulatory processes, secretarial amendments and the like, that don’t necessarily require action on behalf of the council and so there are ways that it can be done entirely consistent with Magnuson that might not necessarily involve you all.

MR. PEARCE: But Magnuson is applicable law in this case?

MR. GRIMES:  Yes, sir.  It most definitely is an other applicable law.

MR. RIECHERS:  Harlon, we all understand and certainly feel your desire to get better data collection.  I think we need to separate though the two questions here.  One is we’ve asked our SSC and our ad hoc panel to basically decide whether there was enough information to go forward with an assessment.

They’ve come back to us and said no, because some of the data we recommended hasn’t been collected and it’s not good for you to go forward right now.  At this point in time, because we get limited SEDAR opportunities, the council has to just make the best call we can make, based on that information they’re giving back to us, because we’re only going to get so many assessments in each year and through the next five or six-year cycle.

With that, I guess I agree with you that we need to find ways to get funding and do a better job of getting the data we need to get, but it seems to me that we would just be going forward without -- We would be going forward with the expectation that we’re going to get a different answer and we’re not going to get any answer, because they’re going to basically just look at the state’s assessments right now.  They might collectively pull those altogether, but that’s basically what they’re telling us they’re going to do if we keep tasking them to look at this.  That’s kind of where I think we’re left.
MR. PEARCE:  On that point, but it’s unfair to all the fisheries, recreational and commercial, in this country when we can’t find that money and that’s my point, is that that money needs to be found, because the basis of all of our decisions are based on data and stock assessments and whether it be red drum or whether it be whatever, XYZ fish, this isn’t the right direction to go.

Here we’ve got a fish that’s been closed for twenty years and it’s a textbook case and we’ve got a blank sheet that we could fill in here.  For the first time, we’ve got something we could really do to make a difference in a fishery, but we’ve got to know what we’ve got out there.  That’s all my point is.  

I’m concerned that this is just the first of many and our fishermen, including our recreational, particularly our recreational, sure could use to catch two red drum as well offshore.  That would sure help them a lot and so it could help all aspects of our industry and our country.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve, would you continue?

MR. ATRAN:  The remaining terms of reference are for update assessments.  Ideally, an update assessment is run using exactly the same model and data that was used in the previous benchmark assessments, with the only changes made being to add in the additional years of data for whatever time series of data points are being used for catches, landings, and indices of abundance.

In certain cases, relatively small changes can be made or changes that were recommended from the previous benchmark assessment could be incorporated.  The red snapper assessment update --

DR. CRABTREE:  We had all the discussion about red drum, but I don’t think we ever reached a decision.  If we’re going to follow the advice of the SSC, which was that the data is not there to do an assessment, do we want to recommend to the SEDAR Steering Committee that the Gulf red drum assessment be taken off the schedule?  I think we need to come to a decision here and that seems to have been the sense of the committee and we do have three major assessment updates next year and I think we’re also doing black grouper.

If the scientists are telling us they don’t think they have the information, it seems to me that’s -- I understand Harlon’s concerns, but that’s kind of where we are.  Is that the decision we’ve reached?

MS. WALKER:  I second the motion.  Did you just make it?

DR. CRABTREE:  I didn’t, I don’t think, but --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I don’t know that we reached a decision on that part of it.  I thought we just left off with Harlon’s concern that we would have liked to have had something done, so that at least the recreational industry could catch red drum in federal waters.  If no one else chooses to fish there or are not allowed to fish there commercially, that someone someday -- We’ve had zero take in federal waters, but if we don’t have the information, we don’t have it, I don’t guess.

MR. RIECHERS:  Just a suggestion, Madam Chair.  If Rick maybe could get our SEDAR list of species out and also kind of check into when the next SEDAR Steering Committee is, because I think Dr. Crabtree’s point is well taken.  

We may need to give our SEDAR Steering Committee members a different species list or a substitute species that we might request and if we had the list, we might be better informed to make that decision, to give Tom and Bob some advice as they deal with the SEDAR Steering Committee.  Maybe we could go ahead with the next discussion and he could maybe get that for us while we’re sitting here waiting.

MR. TEEHAN:  The SEDAR list is included in our briefing book.  It’s one of the last documents in there.
DR. BONNIE PONWITH:  I’m not a member of this committee, but I did have a comment and that is we’ve got a fairly laborious load coming up in terms of benchmark and update assessments and I think that we’ll certainly want to have an opportunity to evaluate is there another species that can be slipped into the rotation as a substitute to that red drum, if indeed the recommendation is going to go to the council and the SEDAR Steering Committee to remove that from the list.

I just want to caution that we’re going to have to be careful with that selection, because it’s more than just which one is next in queue, but if indeed another major assessment could be shoehorned into the rotation in what’s already a very full year.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do you all want to take a quick look at that list and then perhaps we can make a motion to slip whichever one there is into the spot of the red drum, as Bonnie suggested?  That’s N-2 and it’s on the board.

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I can’t speak for the entire Steering Committee, but what we have done, what the Steering Committee has done, essentially at our meeting in St. Thomas, is we asked that gag and red grouper be moved up from 2011 to 2009.

We also have, in essence, and I don’t know if we’ve done it formally or not, but we wanted to move greater amberjack also up to 2009.  It’s currently scheduled for I think late 2010.  We’re already asking the Center to move three of our updates up that weren’t on the schedule before.

I don’t know what other advice to tell you, other than that’s probably going to be all that they can possibly do, even if you take red drum out.  In other words, I don’t see where you’re going to be able to substitute something else in place of red drum, if that’s what you elect to do.  I just don’t think that they’re going to have time to do it and the others that are already scheduled.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Roy, did you hear that?  I’m hearing that we don’t have anything else that they can look at on the red drum and so yes, take it off the list and you’ve already been advised of three right now added.
DR. CRABTREE:  Rick, I don’t recall discussing moving greater amberjack.  I recall -- I think the Center has agreed to move up red grouper and gag and then in the second half, we have red snapper, but I don’t recall greater amberjack.

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I didn’t either, but kind of the advice I got from the coordinators were that they wanted us to get the terms of reference approved this year for greater amberjack, which seemed to me at that time to be a little bit early, but that’s kind of what I got from them.  I’m with you.  I never heard anything formally to do that.

DR. CRABTREE:  No, I don’t remember that.  At any rate, that leaves us next year with red grouper, gag, and red snapper updates.  That’s a lot and I personally would rather see the Center stock assessment people have the time to do a thorough job on those three, rather than overloading them.  Aren’t we also doing black grouper and Florida is the lead in 2009 as well?  In my opinion, that’s a full workload for next year and maybe Bonnie wants to comment, but that’s how I see it.

DR. PONWITH:  Yes, I do agree that that’s a pretty full workload and it’s more than just the assessments.  It’s making sure that we’ve got the biological samples worked up as well and they’ve got a pretty aggressive schedule to make sure that we’ve got those otoliths.  

I want to thank the states for their help in collaborating with us to make sure that those otoliths are ready to get to those stock assessment scientists as early as possible to meet this fairly aggressive schedule.  Adding a new species at this point I think would be a tall order.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Bonnie.  Steve, continue with your report, please.

MR. ATRAN:  We did four update assessments: red snapper, the update is scheduled in 2009; gag and red grouper, which also are now scheduled for 2009; and greater amberjack, which is scheduled for 2010.  I’m going to go over the red snapper one first.

Most of these terms of references ended up being very similar.  I’ll explain in a little while where they do differ.  We drafted the terms of references based upon a template that the SEDAR coordinators sent us.  Carrie and I worked on these.

When we submitted them to the Reef Fish SSC -- In the case of red snapper, we had included in the terms of reference specifically some options to consider certain additional data.  One of them was a longline database that the benchmark assessment had looked at and said could not be used at the time of the benchmark assessment because there were only three years worth of data at the time, but they said there should be enough to include this at the next assessment.  There’s now, I believe, about eight years worth of data on that and also some new data with regard to potential changes to the juvenile natural mortality rates for red snapper.

When we brought these to the SSC, one of the major concerns of the SSC was that there was no data workshop associated with an update assessment and they felt that it was very critical, particularly in light of all of the problems that we have had with gag, getting that finalized, and with the amount of public scrutiny these are going to get, that there should be some sort of data review and that any new data should be brought forward to be reviewed and see whether or not it would fit in with an update type assessment.

After a lot of discussion, it was concluded that that could probably be done at the beginning of the update assessment.  It’s a week-long process, but that it should be explicitly incorporated into the SEDAR procedure and in fact, they did make a motion.  By a vote of six to three, the SSC moves that the SEDAR Steering Committee consider the recommendations from the SSC on whether specific stock assessments would be conducted as benchmark or update assessments.  SSC recommendations would be based on the level of uncertainty of current assessments, new data, new studies available since the last assessment, pending management actions, as well as the relative importance of the fisheries in question.

It actually goes beyond what I just said.  The SSC felt that they should also be able to make a recommendation whether an upcoming assessment should be done as a benchmark or as an update assessment and it was pointed out that there is a considerable difference in the amount of time demands on the part of the Southeast Center between the two types of assessments, but they still felt that they should not be cornered into either accepting an update assessment when it might be a critical enough situation that they feel a certain species requires a more comprehensive assessment.

Having said that, they agreed that if there is going to be an update assessment that the first part of that assessment workshop should consist of a review of any available data that might be incorporated into the update assessment.

What we did on the red snapper was we took out those optional terms of reference that specified certain specific new data that might be incorporated, because we don’t know what people might show up with, and added a Term of Reference 1, which says to evaluate any relevant data and parameters to be included in the stock assessment model.

This evaluation should be conducted in a workshop setting with all relevant scientific input and that term of reference we put into all of the update assessment terms of references.  The other change that we had added that was not in the example update assessment that we received was a term of reference which I believe is Number 7, which starts to incorporate the ACL guideline references, specify overfishing limit, OFL, and recommend a range of ABC for review by the SSC, in compliance with the ACL guidelines.
The other point where some of these differed is on putting forward projections, the future yields, the future status of the stock.  How far into the future should these projections go?
In the case of red snapper, which has a recovery deadline of 2032 -- Although for management purposes it would probably only be the first few years of projections that would be used, the SSC felt that carrying those projections all the way through to 2032 would at least let us have an idea of whether or not the recovery is on the proper trajectory and so we’ve put that through to 2032.  That constitutes the red snapper terms of reference, unless you want me to go item-by-item what’s in there, but it’s in front of you, if you want to read it.

For gag, gag was done the same way as the red snapper assessment, except since gag is not in an overfished condition, there is no recovery target date.  We felt that doing a projection six years out into the future should be sufficient to provide enough projections until the next gag assessment is done.

MR. GILL:  Steve, you indicated, going back to red snapper, that you had pushed it out to 2032, but looking at Terms of Reference 8, it looks to me like you’re sticking with the original 2009 through 2014 and so it does not reflect 2032.

MR. ATRAN:  We missed that.  In Table 2, which is on the third page, we did say the projection period is to recovery, which is 2032.  If the council approves these, I made a note to change that “2014” on the first page to “2032”.

At any rate, continuing on with gag -- Again, the difference between the gag and the red snapper terms of reference is simply on how long the projections should be run.  For gag, we did carry it out to 2014, which seemed to be sufficient to get us through to the next assessment.

For red grouper, again, red grouper is currently classified as neither overfished nor undergoing overfishing.  Again, we felt that six years of projections would be sufficient and for greater amberjack, greater amberjack is in a little bit different situation.  It is overfished and the target date for recovery is coming up pretty fast.  The target date is 2012 and so if we’re going to get the update assessment in 2010, there’s not going to be a lot of time to make any future corrections, if necessary.

While most of the terms of reference are pretty much the same as for the other three updates, we added, and this is a recommendation from the benchmark assessment, Term of Reference Number 9 that says a yield per recruit analysis should be made for greater amberjack to add as a check against growth overfishing and whether the legal minimum length is appropriate.

MR. GILL:  I note in the SSC Summary, under the Greater Amberjack Update Assessment, we have a typo, because we use the term “gag” in lieu of “amberjack”.  In fact, we do it twice.

MR. ATRAN:  I see what you’re saying.  Again, for gag, the recovery deadline is 2012 and we just stuck with a twenty-year projection, out to 2014, as far as projections.  The only other way in which these terms of references differed is on Term of Reference Number 2, they all say to update the previous model base configuration and then there’s a description of what that base configuration was.  Unless people want to go into more detail on each of the individual ones, that concludes the summary of the terms of reference.
What we need is for the council to approve the terms of reference to forward to the SEDAR coordinator.  They’ve asked for a response by August 22 and I guess in the case of red drum, we would need to go further.  If the council is either going to approve the terms of reference anyway and ask that the red drum assessment go forward, we need to know that or if the council is going to make a substitute recommendation in lieu of the SSC’s position, we would need to know that.

MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend that the council approve the terms of reference for gag, black and red grouper and red snapper and amberjack.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do we have a second?  Second by Ms. Morris.
MR. PEARCE:  I want to ask another question.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Go ahead.  It’s not to this point?  Is there any discussion on the motion on the board?

MR. PEARCE:  Maybe it is to this point.  I believe that a bad assessment is worse than no assessment at all and with red drum, I agree that we don’t have the data or the information or the money to get it done, but I would sure like to see that if we’re not going to do it now that we do push it back to a period somewhere in the future that we do get it done, that we find the money.  That’s the only comment I’ve got and it’s probably to this point.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  What’s the pleasure of the committee?  Do you feel like it needs to -- Or are you just wanting to go with this and leave red drum off, until some point in time in the future?  You just want to handle that separately?  Okay.  Is there any opposition to the motion on the board?  Hearing none, the motion carries.  Now we’re back to the red drum issue.

MR. GILL:  I move that we recommend to the council to recommend to the SEDAR Steering Committee that the red drum assessment be moved back in the schedule.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Do we have a second?  I did not hear a second.

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it.  That’s exactly what I think we need to do and to try to figure out a way to find the money, not only for this fishery, but for other fisheries that sorely need stock assessments.  It goes back to data.

DR. PONWITH:  Just a couple of comments.  There is one point of clarification.  I see that it mentions explicitly in the Item Number 2 that it’s going to be updated with data through 2008 for those updates and we’re going to be doing gag and red grouper first and we’ll be beginning that work immediately this winter and so the data that they’ll be using may fall short of using full 2008 data, to be able to get that assessment done on time.

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s consistent with my expectations, because I know when we had the discussions about moving those up, I didn’t expect that we would have 2008 data, at least not complete.  I think the goal right now is to be able to deliver those to the Gulf Council SSC prior to our June meeting, so that we’re able to look at them at the June meeting.

DR. PONWITH:  That’s correct, to be able to do the gag and red grouper and get the red snapper in.  We put the gag and red grouper first and get that done the first part of the year, so that we can turn over to the red snapper.  That would preclude having the full -- We might be able to have a quarter of the 2008 data in there, but we wouldn’t have the full year.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Bob, that’s not your motion on the board, is it?

MR. GILL:  Correct.  It should be moved in the SEDAR schedule to a later period.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any discussion?

DR. PONWITH:  Just one point of clarification.  My understanding is that the SSC’s deliberations were specific to the Gulf red drum, just as background.  I believe that the Atlantic red drum assessment is going to go on as it was originally scheduled.

MR. ATRAN:  I think we still have a problem, in that simply moving the red drum assessment back isn’t going to help if we still don’t have the missing data from the offshore population.  I don’t have the information on exactly what the recommendation was from that committee, but perhaps you might want to request that those recommendations be funded and implemented.

ACTING EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR LEARD:  I just wanted to point out that another thing that came from the SSC meeting was they wanted staff to initially start development of a five-year research plan, which we, Steve and some of us, have already started working with some of the SERO and probably I think some of the Science Center people.  We’ll be developing that.  

We’re probably going to have another SSC meeting sometime the end of October or something like that, to try to get that five-year research plan finalized before the end of the year, which I think it’s pretty much required by law that we get that done.  Some of the other councils have already finished theirs and so we need to get that done before the end of the year and we’ll consider red drum in the course of that five-year research plan and get the SSC’s recommendations.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  All this motion does on the board, it says that it’s going to be moved to a schedule later on, just so that it doesn’t get lost out there somewhere.  There’s not a time specific on this motion.  I think that helps Harlon.  Mr. Gill, isn’t that correct?  Wasn’t that your intent?

MR. GILL:  Yes, Madam Chair.  I think Bonnie’s suggestion is good that we ought to insert “GOM” after “that” and before “red”, just to make that clarification quite clear.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  It’s been made clear.  Any opposition to the motion on the board?  Hearing none, the motion carries.

MR. ATRAN:  I just want to make it clear that it is the consensus of the committee that for gag and red grouper that term of reference that says to use data through 2008 should be changed to say to use data through 2007.  Is that correct?

MR. GILL:  I think it’s correct, but on the other hand, both Bonnie and Roy mentioned that there may be partial data from 2008 which may be helpful and if that’s true, I don’t think we want to exclude it.  My recommendation would be that what you edit it to is “available 2008 data”.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  Let’s take a ten-minute break and then we’ll come back to Tab B, Number 14.

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  If the Reef Fish Committee would come back to order, Tab B, Number 14.  I was just looking at some of the handouts and it’s also -- If you don’t have it under Tab B-14, it may be under Tab M, Number 3.
REVIEW OF AHRRSAP RECOMMENDATIONS SYNOPSIS
MR. ATRAN:  This is based upon a subset of the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP’s recommendations that Julie Morris had whittled down to I guess about ten or so recommendations and she asked that we come back with more than just a one-line recommendation, to at least give you some talking points on considering these.

Some of them, the ones down at the bottom, the council decided to refer to the Data Collection Committee.  The others that are marked as alternative management ideas or bycatch reduction ideas, they were left for the Reef Fish Committee.  In actuality, almost all of these go into either committee and so you might want to look at what’s under Tab M, Number 3, which is the data collection items, as well as Tab B, Number 14, which is the management and bycatch items.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Steve, if you look at Tab B, Number 14, it says almost identically to what it says in M.

MR. ATRAN:  The list of briefing papers is different.  The cover page is the same, except we put the box around which ideas are being covered in which tab.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  So you want to go with Tab B, Number 14?

MR. ATRAN:  That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Okay, Tab B, Number 14, a review of -- Are you going to do the review or is Assane or someone or who?

MR. ATRAN:  What we’re going to do is -- Again, as I said, the request was to try to do a little bit of expansion on the one-line recommendations out of the Ad Hoc AP’s document and so we split up the task between myself, Carrie, and Assane and we each did about three or four of these little one or two-page briefs.  I’ll try to go through some of them, but I may call upon Carrie or Assane to review the ones that they wrote and we’ll try to be brief.

Under alternative management ideas, Idea A was to develop a program for regional management of recreational red snapper, such as regional seasons, bag limits, size limits, TACs, et cetera.  We used the same format for each of these, a brief description of what the issue is.  In this case, noting that red snapper are managed as a single unit throughout their range and the regulations are the same throughout their range, but under this recommendation, we would divide red snapper into two or more regional subunits.
In fact, the most recent red snapper stock assessment did assess red snapper as separate east and west coast populations and the council had that option, if it wanted to, to split the stock at the -- I believe the Mississippi River was the line that was being used.

The council decided after the last assessment, at least for that time being, to continue to manage red snapper as a single unit with the same regulations throughout.  Then we tried to look at some places where the particular recommendation is being implemented elsewhere.  

In the case of a regional management system, we weren’t able to find any recreational examples.  There are some commercial examples of regionalized management, specifically in the highly migratory species regulation for bluefin tuna and for large coastal sharks, where in the case of large coastal sharks the coast is divided into, I believe, three sections: upper Atlantic, South Atlantic, and Gulf of Mexico.

At the state level, there is regionalized management in Florida for snook.  There are three snook regions and each region has its own size limit and closed seasons and the same thing for sea trout, where there are regions that have separate bag limits and closed seasons.

If there is going to be regional management, one question is whether or not there would need to be regional permits in order to enforce that sort of an action, but for the state level regulations, there are no region-specific permits.  Just a fishing license or a permit allows access to all of the regions.

Then we tried to do a few bullets on the pros and cons of each of these items.  In the case of regionalized management -- You can probably think of more than what we put down, but for pros, we put down that regionalized management would allow for regional differences in biology, habitat, and socioeconomic conditions and it can optimize regulations to account for regional differences in release mortality.

As far as the cons, it would create a more complex regulatory framework and it could result in effort shifting between regions, which may counteract the intended benefits of a regionalized management system.  Also, as the stock rebuilds, and certainly we’ve seen this with red snapper, the stock may expand beyond its existing geographic range, resulting over time in a geographic regional allocation that doesn’t reflect the redistribution of the stock.

Finally, as we go down to the final level of geographic monitoring, monitoring of catches on a regional level may be less precise than monitoring catches on a Gulf-wide level.  The next item was Item B, which is explore limited access -- I’m sorry, are there questions?

MS. MORRIS:  First, a process question and then a question about this.  Is this just a briefing or are we thinking about choosing some of these and sending them back to an ad hoc recreational AP red snapper group and so we’re supposed to be thinking about which ones we want to go further with or what kind of a product are we hoping to get out of this particular discussion?

MR. ATRAN:  This is -- The Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP had requested that they not be convened while the recreational red snapper season was open, but that they be convened after the meeting to continue the work of developing the ideas that they had come up with.

As you remember, in their interim report that was given in March, I believe, they had twenty-seven specific ideas and you whittled that down to these ideas that you had on your little one-sheet handout at the last council meeting.  

Where I believe we’re trying to go is to whittle these down further, into a manageable, just a few ideas at the most, and send those back to the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP for further discussion and further evaluation.  The Ad Hoc AP does want to meet and they would like direction from the council.

MS. MORRIS:  Dr. Crabtree, I’ve heard you suggest that regional management might be another thing that we could do in the face of incompatible state regulations in red snapper and so could you elaborate a little bit on that?

DR. CRABTREE:  I have had a lot of complaints from the northern Gulf States that the EEZ season off of Louisiana and Mississippi and Alabama has been shortened because of decisions made in Texas and Florida.
One way that one could respond to that, I suppose, would be to subdivide the recreational quota into a Florida quota and a northern Gulf quota and a Texas quota and then when those respective quotas are caught, the EEZ off of that state would be closed.  That would be one way to get at it.

I think if you broke down regions much finer than that that the data and catch estimates become a problem, but that might be one way to get at this problem.  I’ve talked to Shepherd about this some.  Your framework allows you to set and specify quotas and do time/area closures and those kinds of things and so I suppose that if that is something you wanted to try and do, you could do a framework action and do that.

If you’re contemplating changes that would be in effect by next year’s season, it’s something that you’re going to have to move on pretty quickly.

MS. MORRIS:  This would also be a way for us to accommodate the situation where south Texas and south Florida would have a different season that they might want to have open for the recreational fishery than the northern Gulf.  That could also be accommodated in this kind of a system.

DR. CRABTREE:  I suppose that it need not be that every regional quota is fished under the same set of regulations.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Julie, in answer to your question, as Steve goes over these, if there’s something that you feel like we would like for this group to further explore, I think we should let him know, so that he can highlight it for his own notes or you can make a motion or --

MS. MORRIS:  Maybe we should go through them all and then figure out which ones have --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  You want to go through them all first?  Okay.  Go ahead, Steve.

MR. ATRAN:  I think maybe the best way to go through the remainder of these is for the person who wrote the little white paper to give the summary and so the next three, the B, C, and D, were written by Assane and if you don’t mind, Assane, could you quickly just go through them?

DR. DIAGNE:  The first one would be to explore ways for the red snapper quota shares to be leased or sold back and forth between the commercial and recreational sector.  I’m not sure that I have them in order, but I’ll start with that one.

Basically, the brief description that we provided indicates that in theory -- This would allow the resource to go to its highest valued use.  If you let the resource flow and let the marketplace determine, in theory, once again, that could be achieved, but obviously there are several issues that we would have to address, such as adjusting or amending our existing regulatory framework.

For example, now, under the red snapper program, let’s say in four years or so, after five years from implementation, anybody will be able to buy shares, but what you do with it, that’s where the problem is, because you will still need to have commercial reef fish permits to be able to harvest those at least commercially.
If this were a direction that the council wanted to consider, it would have to take a look at our existing regulatory framework to make needed adjustments.
Another issue that we would point to is the fact that how would we identify the individuals or entities that would pay for those purchases?  The flip side of that argument would be who would be entitled to harvesting those purchased shares, if you would?

Another observation to finish this brief description is if we assume that whatever has been purchased from the commercial sector is to be added to the recreational sector, let’s say to extend the season, a substantial amount would have to be purchased to make a significant impact on the season’s length.

Places where this idea is implemented or considered, which we added to that title -- I know that in Alaska that allowing the for-hire sector to buy commercial IFQ shares has been considered.  I believe that in the motion discussing this topic that those were called guided angler fish and that’s, at this point, the example that I know.

Pros and cons, as we mentioned in the introduction, it could foster a more efficient use of the resource.  It could contribute to the reallocation process, really, by using market forces to do this.  The cons would be the fact that the recreational sector does not have a cap on the potential entries and so whatever benefit you would expect in terms of season length and so forth would be diluted by the new entrants if there are no control mechanisms put in place.

Another typical problem in let’s say providing a service like this would be the potential for free riding.  A free rider is somebody who is expecting to reap a benefit without paying for it.  If let’s say we were to ask members of the recreational sector to pay for this, a rational decision would be not to pay and let somebody else pay for it and come in and benefit from the harvest.

A final issue that is mentioned here is the fact that given our system right now, our current regulatory framework, this would be really one way, a possibility.  We do not have yet any way that would allow the commercial sector to buy fish from the recreational sector and this may be a con to this.  That is a short discussion of the first one.

I believe the next one on my list is the use of fish tag systems to manage the recreational harvest.  Basically, I will start with the example, because a lot of persons here would be familiar with it, of the Florida tarpon tag program.  That is one of the examples that we cite and I believe that that program caps the annual number of tags and these days, they cost in the neighborhood of fifty-dollars, I think, fifty or fifty-one-dollars.

The tag program grants the privilege to harvest one unit.  Usually, that unit is a fish, as for the example that we just mentioned, the tarpon.

Programs could allow the trade of the tags after initial purchase or issue non-transferable tags.  The pros, there’s a potential to extend the recreational season.  You can cap aggregate catch at least in the numbers of fish harvested.  It is a flexible management approach and it results in an incentive structure that could foster conservation.

It could improve data collection and potentially could contribute financially to the administration of the program.  These are some of the pros.

As far as the drawbacks, monitoring and enforcement costs.  The initial distribution of tags may be difficult and in the Gulf of Mexico, accounting for the specificity of the for-hire sector versus the private recreational subsector, I should say, could be challenging.  The other one is discussing the catch card for the data collection or should I do that now?

MR. ATRAN:  The catch card portion -- When we were reviewing these, it seemed that the catch cards were more of a data collection system than an alternative management system and so we separated that out for the Data Collection Committee to review and that’s in Tab M if you want to review it here, but we set it up for the Data Collection Committee.  Assane, you might want to go ahead with the explore mechanisms for red snapper quota shares.  That’s your third one in this section.

DR. CARRIE SIMMONS:  I think that was mine.  Wasn’t that mine?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, the reef fish permitting system.  She is going to discuss that.

DR. SIMMONS:  Presently, a federal registry is being established to identify all saltwater anglers and improve recreational angler surveys, but it’s not specific to reef fish or to red snapper.  The idea would be that we would get a better understanding of which vessels or fishers are targeting red snapper.

If it was established on a per-vessel basis, the vessel operator would be responsible for keeping track of the reef fish and red snapper catches on the vessel and this would entail creation of a vessel logbook program to accompany the permit or endorsement.

Places where the idea is currently being implemented is in the recreational sector, vessel owners or operators targeting highly migratory species, such as bluefin tunas, bigeye, albacore, and billfish in the Atlantic federal waters, including the Gulf of Mexico and the Caribbean, have to obtain a charterboat or headboat permit.

Recreational vessels can target these species if they’re participating in a registered tournament and another place that it’s being implemented is in the individual fishing quotas for reef fish and then particularly for red snapper.

Also, along the same lines, recreational fishers need a state fishing license and then to harvest lobsters or snook, they need an additional endorsement or stamp.  Some pros would be this would allow for better records and recordkeeping and documentation of specifically targeting red snapper.

It would allow permit sanctions as an enforcement tool to improve compliance with regulations potentially to improve in-season monitoring and federal permit endorsements could potentially go by more restrictive regulations.

Some cons might be the additional paper trail, in tracking this paperwork and costs.  State endorsements might not parallel federal endorsements and a saltwater registry is currently being developed.

MR. ATRAN:  The next one is mine, explore the possibility of a first fish rule to reduce bycatch mortality.  This is under the bycatch reduction ideas.  I guess for as long as I’ve been here, at least, we’ve had fishermen in the red snapper fishery telling us that their release mortality on red snapper is a lot higher than what the stock assessment says it is and that we’re wasting fish by requiring them to throw fish back that are undersized.

They’ve suggested that we look at a rule that would require the first whatever the bag limit is number of fish to be retained, regardless of size.

There have been -- As I said, there have been lots of studies done on release mortality.  If you look at them on the whole, the range of release mortalities runs everywhere from a 1 percent release mortality to a 100 percent release mortality and so you can find studies to support almost any level that you want, but based upon the predominance of the studies, we’re currently using -- I don’t remember what we’re currently using on red snapper.  It was 33 percent commercial and 20 percent recreational, but I think we increased that at the last assessment.

NMFS has done an analysis of a first fish rule and in fact, this was presented to the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP.  I believe Andy Strelcheck did that presentation and they concluded that eliminating the minimum size limit would significantly slow the stock recovery, but that analysis was done under an assumption of a 15 percent release mortality.

As I said, a lot of the recreational fishermen have said that the release mortality is higher and therefore, the size limit is counterproductive.  Eliminating the recreational minimum size limit could reduce the number of dead releases and it could make more efficient use of the resources if we do have a high release mortality.

In areas where it’s currently being implemented in the recreational fishery, it’s hard to say exactly this type of program, but one example is our warsaw grouper one fish per vessel bag limit, where we don’t have a size limit on warsaw grouper, because they’re a deepwater fish and essentially they are going to come back dead and so we do allow one fish per vessel to be kept, regardless of size.

Scamp, we did not set a first fish rule, but in order to try to protect the larger offshore fish, while allowing Florida to implement a smaller size limit inshore, we took advantage of the fact that scamp show a strong relationship between size and the depth of water.

The council set a sixteen-inch minimum size limit on scamp in federal waters.  It’s not common to encounter scamp that are smaller than that size limit and so it still allows most scamp caught in federal waters to be retained, while at the same time allowing the State of Florida to implement their twenty-inch size limit in state waters, where release mortality presumably is lower, because of the shallower depths of the water.

In the commercial fishery, we just recently, through Amendment 27, reduced the commercial size limit for red snapper to thirteen inches, in order to address release mortality concerns.  It still doesn’t get all the way to a first fish kept situation, but it does allow a much larger segment of those fish that would otherwise be thrown back to be retained in the commercial fishery and in Amendment 30B, which you are going over right now, there’s a proposal to reduce the commercial red grouper size limit to eighteen inches, for the same reasons.

The pros on this would be that it would reduce the number of dead discards, by allowing more fish to be retained.  Eliminating the size limit would certainly simplify the regulations.  There’s one less rule that has to be followed and if the actual release mortality is quite high, as suggested by a lot of the fishermen, eliminating the size limit may improve rebuilding and provided those estimates are also incorporated into the stock assessment.

On the negatives, if the release mortality is not higher than what the stock assessment says it is, then we may slow the rebuilding.  Eliminating the size limit and allowing the first X number of fish to be kept, there have been studies done that indicate that it would shorten the fishing season, although the average size of the fish caught would be smaller.  So many more fishermen would be filling their bag limits that the net result is that the quota for the recreational sector would be met more quickly.

It could also lead to high grading, particularly if we have very small bag limits.  I believe we have a two fish bag limit on red snapper and so there might be some incentive when a fisherman catches his bag limit and continues fishing to throw back whatever he’s got in his ice chest if he catches a bigger snapper.

If the fishermen do continue to fish after filling their bag limit -- Even with catch and release, there’s still going to be some release mortality associated with that, which would reduce the effectiveness of the first fish rule.  The next item, I believe, is Carrie’s.

DR. SIMMONS:  Yes, limit the number of hooks dropped per line to two for the recreational red snapper for-hire sector.  Presently, there’s not a limitation to the number of hooks that can be used on a line.  Most tournaments have specific rules.

I spoke with several members of the advisory panel for reef fish and they said they typically use one to two hooks per line, based on the targeted species.  However, a fisher can have multiple lines out at a time, but that is unusual for the for-hire sector.

Ideally, fishers would only catch two fish at a time so that they can quickly release and vent the fish, with these rules, if they’re undersize or if they have their limit.  If this regulation was implemented, they could also use -- They also have the dehooking in reef fish and venting tools and so that’s also going to reduce bycatch mortality.

Therefore, limiting the number of hooks per line, if we proceeded on this, you might need to also say something about the number of lines put out.  Areas where it’s being implemented, the number of hooks dropped per line for the recreational for-hire sector is not limited in most federal waters.

Off the coast of Alabama, a specific area known as the special management zone was developed within the reef building zones to limit commercial fishing to three terminal hooks per line.  Some other places, along the same sort of idea, I believe, is in the State of Florida.
They suggested a tending rule, where the fisher must be holding the fishing rod or something along those lines, so that they don’t leave them in the canals and waterways, potentially resulting in mortality of the fish.

Some potential pros in this case would be to reduce bycatch mortality of the reef fish, in particular red snapper.  The deckhands and fishers in the for-hire sector could dehook and potentially vent the fish faster if they’re undersized or the fisher could do that as well.  However, some cons would be that enforcement would be difficult and you can still have multiple lines out in the water, regardless of the number of hooks.

MR. GILL:  Carrie, your first pro and your last con seem to contradict one another.  Could you elucidate that a little bit?

DR. SIMMONS:  I don’t think I put that in there.  I’m sorry.

MR. ATRAN:  The last con was put in there because we were having some difficulty identifying recreational fishermen who use more than two hooks to begin with.  This might have been a carryover from a situation we had with the Alabama special management zone in the early 1990s, when Alabama bandit rig fishermen -- This was when the red snapper derby fishery first developed.

Rather than going offshore past the special permit zones that Alabama had set up, they were stopping at these very small artificial reefs that only had a small number of red snapper per reef, because they knew the quota was going to be filled and they had to catch fish and get back to shore and offload them and go out and catch more fish.

They would stop at these small reefs and catch whatever snapper were on them with their bandit rigs, which would have multiple hooks on them.  Most of these small reefs were put out either by recreational fishing groups or smalltime just hook and line commercial fishermen and Alabama came to the council and asked the council to do something about it and the council’s response was to set up a special management zone, limiting the number of hooks on any gear to no more than three hooks, which basically allowed pretty much all of the recreational fishing and the small scale commercial fishermen to continue, but it did not allow the bandit rig fishing on those areas.

That might have been the thought process on this, but as I said, we’re not really aware of many, if any, recreational fishermen that commonly use more than two hooks per gear and so in that respect, we felt that this would not really be an effective management idea to pursue.

DR. SHIPP:  Steve pretty much addressed my question, but I was going to ask Bobbi Walker or maybe Bob Zales, are they familiar with any of the charter industries that uses more than two?  I’ve never been on one that used more than two hooks.

MS. WALKER:  Bob, I’m not aware of anybody that uses more than two.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  The only place I’ve heard of it was from Myron Fischer at the Recreational AP.  That was actually one of his suggestions, was limiting to two hooks.  I wasn’t aware that they used over two hooks anyway, but that actually came from Myron.  Mr. Zales is indicating that sometimes three hooks.  Are there any other questions?  Does that conclude your report or your ideas?

MR. ATRAN:  That concludes the report.  As I said, when the Data Committee meets, we do have some additional white papers we’ll be going through, but, again, the bottom line from this is to decide whether or not the council would like to have the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP meet again and pursue a subset of these ideas that you put forward for initial consideration.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Steve.  Committee recommendations?

MS. MORRIS:  Based on the discussion and listening to the ideas, it seems like we should move all of the ideas except limiting the number of hooks.  We should recommend that all of those ideas, and it looks like it’s six ideas, be sent back to whatever the reconstituted Ad Hoc Red Snapper Advisory Panel would be.  

That would be my motion, that Alternative Management Ideas A through E and the first fish rule under Bycatch Reduction Ideas be sent to the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP for additional discussion and development.
CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there a second?  Seconded by Mr. Teehan.  Discussion?

MR. GILL:  I understand, I think, where Julie is coming from.  One of my concerns though is we’re not doing a whole lot of whittling here.  We have an additional four ideas that are Data Committee ideas and so in the sense of helping this group focus and come to grips and get into greater detail, I don’t see this motion doing that.  It doesn’t look to me like that’s going to get us to where we need to get to.
MR. RIECHERS:  It was somewhat along those same lines, in that specifically the first fish rule -- Even if we have people go back and talk about this, because it’s certainly been talked about around this table time and time and time again, we know what the Center’s modeling has provided us and unless they change some of the assumptions in the modeling, the results of that exercise aren’t going to change at this point in time.

That may be another one that, while I wish we could continue to explore it, because I think it has some merit from a commonsense approach, I don’t know that sending it back to that group is going to help us very much there, because we have the answers that we have from the Center, unless they change their analysis tactics a little bit in that respect, some of the assumptions that they make.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  We have a motion on the board.  Does anybody want to make a substitute motion?

MS. MORRIS:  Robin, you think that we should drop the first fish rule from the list?  I would be willing to do that as a friendly change, if my seconder would agree.  My seconder agrees and we’re going to --

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Is there any more discussion?  My concern on this was the one meeting that I went to, by the time staff got through with it -- Staff does a wonderful job and maybe it’s because they try and come up with so many ideas for these documents, but there was everything from A to Z and it was extremely hard for them to focus on all of the different issues.  Are there any, A through E, that we’ve heard through public testimony that maybe somebody thinks might be doable to explore?

MR. ATRAN:  If you do want to go with a fairly large number of these as recommendations, you might consider maybe prioritizing them.  One thing that Roy had mentioned is if you wanted to look into regional management and try to get that in place fairly quickly, we would need to make that a very high priority and probably focus most of our attention on that.

If there’s something else here that you feel needs to be a high priority -- We could focus attention on some of these and then get to some of the rest later on.  Some of the limited access ideas are probably going to take some time to fully develop, for example.

MS. MORRIS:  People are complaining that there’s too many ideas here, but I would like to point out that we had like twenty-seven that came to us from the ad hoc group and we’ve worked down to five and yes, some of these things are a long lead time.  Look how long it’s taken us to do a grouper IFQ plan to send out for referendum and we even had a red snapper IFQ program to use as a model for that.
These things are going to take a long time.  I think we just had a handout with lots of signatures from charterboat captains.  A lot of people are unhappy with the way we’re managing recreational red snapper and the way to come up with other ideas about how to manage recreational red snapper is to explore ideas like this and so I think we should -- I think it’s fine to have five ideas and we could ask the group itself to kind of come up with a sense of -- Maybe not priority, but a timing, like what to work on first and what’s a long lead time thing and what’s a relatively quick thing.

I think I feel good about asking them to focus on these five things and I feel like it’s great progress compared to what they gave to us back in March.  I think we’ve done good work on it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Julie, I agree.  It’s just that if we send these ideas to them, I hope it’s these ideas and this five isn’t redeveloped into ten or twelve different things.  I don’t really know exactly how to put it, but I just know what I looked at and it was huge.  It was mindboggling.

MS. WALKER:  My question would be for Roy or Andy.  On A, where they’ll be looking at regional management, is the data available so that you’ll be able to tell them what their bag limits will be and size limits and seasons?  I assume that if we go down the path of regional management that we’ll use historical data on how this particular fish, red snapper, is split up among the Gulf.

I just want to make sure that you have that data so you can tell them and they don’t spend two days discussing yes, we want regional management and come and find out that they can maybe have one fish for two weeks.

DR. CRABTREE:  The data I have right now is we have the landings broken down by state, I believe through 2003 or so.  Depending on how you wanted to split the quota, you could look at what the historical portions for different regions might be from that time series.

I think if you go much more recent than 2004 or so that you start running into Ivan and Katrina and a lot of problems like that.  In terms of what their season would be and their bag limits and all that, no.  I don’t think we have any of that analysis.  You would have to figure out how you’re going to do the quotas and then the question would be do you even change the season at all?

Part of what we’re trying to get to here is a June to September 30 season in the EEZ and try to even things out Gulf-wide, but we would have to see where this is going before we would be able to do those analyses.

MS. WALKER:  What we’re trying to do is get to a June 1 through September 30 season, but how is regional management going to do that for us if all five states or the whole EEZ -- I don’t understand, Roy.  Can you help me understand this?

DR. CRABTREE:  I have not been at the meetings of this group and so I’m not sure where they’re coming from or what they’re going with it.  I have had telephone calls and people have talked to me about regional quotas and I think what they were looking at there was if you had a quota for a state and if that state decided not to have compatible regulations, then the EEZ season off of that state would be shortened, rather than Gulf-wide.  I don’t know if that’s what this group is contemplating or what else.

MS. WALKER:  I appreciate that.  Since Alabama has always caught the largest number of red snapper, I fully support it.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That’s kind of a dangerous statement, seeing how Alabama state waters are open, Bobbi.  Is there any opposition to the motion on the board?  Hearing no opposition, it carries.  You have a question, Corky?

MR. PERRET:  I’ve got a question for Dr. Crabtree and his staff.  We can brag and I brag every opportunity I get about state landings of this and state landings of that, though in a small state now I argue quality more than quantity, but in shrimp, we know that there are a lot of shrimp caught in areas off of other states, but landed in a state and that state gets credit for landing.  Can we get data or is there data available to provide to us on where these snapper are caught, what zones, comparable to shrimp zones, rather than just landings by state?
DR. CRABTREE:  Based on what I know, MRFSS does not have that type of data.  It has estimates broken down by finer subunits than just the states, but you have to go in and look at that.  I’m not aware of a systematic, ongoing program that does that.  There may be specific projects that look at how many fish were caught in different areas.
MR. PERRET:  Lines in the Gulf are one thing and we’ve got lines in the Gulf for mackerel and we’ve got some lines for shrimp and some other things and in a prior life, when I was in a different state, I heard repeatedly the charterboat operators from a state that Ms. Walker is from talk about the great catches for their state, but they were fishing, oftentimes, to the west.

I went on Ms. Walker’s boat once on an overnight trip and we went southwest.  We weren’t off of Alabama.  We were off states to the east and so catch -- Areas of catch is extremely important, especially if we’re going to start drawing lines out in that Gulf of Mexico.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Corky.

MR. TEEHAN:  First, I would like to compliment Corky on his choice of shirts today, but second, to Corky’s point, in Florida’s trip ticket system, we have areas fished and it’s only as good as the reporting.  That is an issue.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Are there any other comments?  Hearing none, that brings us to Tab B, Number 15, Effort and Fuel Prices in the Gulf of Mexico.  Assane, is that yours?  If you’ll take us through that --

EFFORT AND FUEL PRICES IN THE GULF OF MEXICO
DR. DIAGNE:  That is Tab B-15.  We were asked to put together a short document displaying the recent changes in fuel prices and effort in the five states in the Gulf of Mexico.  The data that we used came from different sources, from the Science Center, from the Southeast Regional Office, and also from the Texas Parks and Wildlife.

Figure 1 simply shows the evolution of the producer price index for fuel and related products for about ten years or so, 1995 to 2007.  The PPI used to be called the wholesale price index.  It is simply a measure of inflation, if you would, but from the producer side.

This is not a revelation.  In recent years, fuel and related product, we saw a tremendous increase and it’s very steep here, this part of the curve, starting from 2002 onward.  The remainder of the document simply presents for the EEZ and also for the total waters, for the Gulf of Mexico by state, effort and fuel prices.

What we’ve done, we’ve taken the inverse of the PPI -- That was easier to graph, because that was also on a different scale, of course, compared to the number of trips and the inverse was simply one divided by the PPI.  Say if it were five for a particular year, the graph would show then one over five, which is 0.2.

Another thing that we’ve done is for the charter trips, we’ve focused on the 2000 to 2007 period, the reason being that the survey methods were changed and the data were adjusted, starting in 2000, I believe.  Madam Chair, I think that’s all I have for this document.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any questions for Assane?  We asked that this information be provided.  Is there anything you want to do with it?  Was it just information that we needed some clarification on, because of what we’re looking at maybe in 30B?  Does anyone recall why we asked for this information?
DR. CRABTREE:  Assane, are there any clearer trends or patterns in effort that you can discern from this and is there any discernable close relationship between fuel prices and recreational effort?  Is there some bottom line, take-home, out of this?

DR. DIAGNE:  From my perspective, actually, no, not from my perspective.  From these data points collected, the bottom line is if there is a relationship, inverse, as we would suspect, between fuel prices and effort, it is not shown here.  A more comprehensive study accounting for all the other factors, income and change in other habits and so forth, would be needed.

The bottom line, based on this alone, we cannot conclude that there is a relationship, if you would, inverse, for that matter, between fuel prices and effort.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I have a couple of questions.  Assane, I’m looking at Figure 26, commercial trips and producer price index in the Gulf of Mexico.  I see the line going way down in Figure 26.  Yes, you can definitely see where fuel prices and commercial trips have went down.

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes, but from the commercial sector really, the number of trips is not important.  I can have fewer trips and harvest more fish, because that is more of a commercial operation.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  That’s not necessarily true, Assane.

DR. DIAGNE:  No, I said it could be.  I didn’t say it is necessarily true, but from the commercial sector, at the end of the day, that is a commercial venture.  We are looking at the harvest versus in the recreational sector perhaps the trip in itself has value, enjoyment and all of that sort of thing.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  All I’m looking is I’m seeing a downward decline on both commercial and I saw over here on Mississippi where it went extremely low, almost to the point at one point there was absolutely no fishing.  I think that was probably Katrina, but you said we really can’t look at this and say because of fuel prices that nobody is going fishing.  That’s what I thought I heard you say.

DR. DIAGNE:  My comments were really mostly directed at the recreational side of it, which is, I would guess, 90 percent of these graphs.  If we look at Figure 26 or 25, the one above, you see that the number of trips is declining in the commercial sector, but that doesn’t have that much meaning, given the nature of what a commercial enterprise is in terms of fishing.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  I’m not talking about value.  I’m just talking about the number of trips going down.  That’s what I thought I remembered us wanting.  We wanted to know, was there any relationship to these high fuel prices and catch and effort, both in the recreational -- The recreational fishermen were coming and saying we’re not going fishing and we can’t afford the fuel prices and so therefore, the effort wasn’t there and so we shouldn’t have to be taking such drastic measures that we’ve been taking around this table.

The same thing applies to commercial, as far as their fuel prices.  That’s what I thought that we were trying to get from this chart.

DR. DIAGNE:  I am not trying to argue the point that if we look at 25 and 26, especially Figure 26, that in the commercial sector that yes, the number of trips is going down as fuel prices is going up.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Recreational, is the same thing going on?

DR. DIAGNE:  I cannot reach that conclusion based on the graphs and the data that I’ve collected, that was supplied to us.

MR. PERRET:  Page 15, Table 1, I can read and my interpreting what I’m reading in this table is what I’ve been hearing from fishermen.  The first table, Charterboat Effort EEZ, effort is down in the EEZ.  I’m not looking at just one year, but I’m looking at the high years of the late 1990s and early 2000s, compared with the last couple of years.

Florida, last year, 278,000 versus 300,000 a few years earlier and 400,000 in the late 1990s and the same thing in Mississippi.  I’m not quite sure about Louisiana.  I see a high number in 2006 and that was right after the storm and that’s EEZ effort.  It doesn’t make sense when the boats were banged to heck.  If your boat was okay and you could get fuel to go fishing, there wasn’t any place, or very places, to go out of.

Still, effort overall for the EEZ for the charterboat is down in that table.  Now, I expect fuel has got to have had something to do with that.

DR. CRABTREE:  Remember, Corky, that the methodology in the charterboat survey changed in 2000 and that’s where your view that the effort is down -- You’re looking at those years prior to 2000 and then comparing them to after 2000.  That’s a change in the methodology.  If you look at 2000 and on, there’s really not a trend there, but that’s what caused that dramatic jump.  Like Florida, it went from 442,000 down to 290,000.  That’s an estimation issue.

MR. PERRET:  It’s still lower in the last couple of years than that 290,000.
DR. CRABTREE:  2007 effort is higher than 2001 effort in Florida and so there’s just not a clear trend after 2000, at least not that I can see, overall.

MS. WALKER:  In June, didn’t the FWC’s Enforcement give us a report on the number of direct observations of boats on the grouper grounds?  I thought I recalled them saying it was significantly -- There was a significant reduction.  Assane, did they have this data?  Did you check with them for this data in this report?

DR. DIAGNE:  No, Ms. Walker, but I did not have to, because I got this data from NMFS’s website, from Dr. Jim Waters, and also from Lee Green in Texas and that was sufficient for our purposes.

MS. WALKER:  That was MRFSS data?

DR. DIAGNE:  Yes.

MS. WALKER:  This is what you’re using?

DR. DIAGNE:  That’s what I’m using, yes.

MS. WALKER:  Everybody remember, MRFSS data.

DR. DIAGNE:  Except for Texas, yes.

MR. RIECHERS:  That was my point.  Assane is just reporting the information that we have and it’s only as good as the information that he’s been provided from the MRFSS survey.  My question though, we did have a discussion earlier today about an adjustment factor that was being added because of cell phones and so forth and maybe someone from the Center can -- I don’t know whether that was just added in the fish side of the equation or whether it was added on the effort side of the equation.  As we look at these numbers, I just wanted to know whether that included that adjustment factor or whether it did not.

DR. CRABTREE:  That was an issue that was raised in the review of the Wave 1 estimates for this year.  As I understood it, there was an anomalously high number of folks, dockside interviews, who said they only had cell phone service and not hard line phones.

They have changed that now and I think applied some kind of average instead of that years and I am told that it brings the estimates down on the order of 4 or 5 percent, but they remain high.  The reason the Wave 1 estimates for this year are higher than the Wave 1 estimates were for last year is because of the households they called, they said they fished more than the households they called last year.

I don’t believe what you’re looking at can all be explained because of cell phone factors and all, but that would not be factored into these numbers, because I don’t think that the adjustment to the Wave 1 of this year has been posted yet.

MR. RIECHERS:  I understand that, Roy, but were we using that adjustment factor in 2007, 2006, 2005 and has the series that Assane would have grabbed, has it been back adjusted?  I understand that it may not account for all of this, but I’m trying to make sure that we’re in fact using the most latest up-to-date numbers.

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re getting beyond my expertise with all this.  There probably, I think, is a cell phone adjustment that’s been done over time, but I couldn’t tell you how it’s changed and all.  The issue that I’m familiar with and raised was specific to the estimates for this year and so I can’t respond to that, Robin.

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  I’m the state representative on the MRFSS survey in Alabama and the issue of the cell phone, particularly to this year’s results, was just because of the high incidence rate of those anglers that were being interviewed.  

There is a cell phone adjustment factor that is taken into account annually and that should be accounted for in the numbers here.  It’s just that this year the numbers were abnormally high for those anglers that were responding and I guess we’re dealing with it or the NMFS staff up at headquarters is dealing with it and trying to come up with a new adjustment factor, if you will.

Just to let everyone know, the Center for Disease Control also does a similar survey and in the last eighteen months, they’ve found that the incidence of cell phone use only in households has gone from like 4 or 5 percent to 15 percent and so they’re having to deal with the same issues on this telephone survey.

One other point, just going back to your issue with the commercial table, is that the IFQs also went into effect last year, in 2007, and so that might have an effect on the number of trips, particularly for those fishermen who only got small shares and may not have fished, potentially, or sold them to other people and they just added them to their normal fishing trips, possibly.

MS. MORRIS:  Robin, how do you count trips in Texas?
MR. RIECHERS:  We use an on-site survey where we expand via rove, where we basically count boat trailers in slips up and down the coast on a given day.  We then take our randomly sampled proportionally sampling drawn at a public boat ramp site and then we expand using that rove count.  We don’t have the phone follow-up kind of situation that MRFSS does.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Any other questions?

MR. TEEHAN:  Just a question of Robin.  You’re assuming, Robin, in your survey that every trailer is associated with a boat that’s fishing?

MR. RIECHERS:  When they’re empty and at a site, yes, but we also adjust for that, because we also interview those same non-fishing boats as they come out of the water and so we interview everyone, whether they’re fishing or not, and then we use our expansion against that.  That’s accounted for in the estimation.

CHAIRMAN WILLIAMS:  Kevin, on that Figure 25, while that may be true of the IFQ maybe under reef fish, I don’t see it on grouper and I saw grouper going down, but then Roy says that landings have also been down and so that’s maybe that’s one the factors, I don’t know.  Are there any other comments or questions?  Hearing none, this concludes the Reef Fish Committee’s business.
(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 4:00 o’clock p.m., August 11, 2008.)
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PAGE 24:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 1.  The motion failed on page 26.

PAGE 36:  Motion that under Preferred Alternative 2 to create an Option (v), which would be surface trolling for species other than reef fish is allowed January through April and then all fishing is allowed May through December.  The motion failed on page 39. 
PAGE 42:  Motion that Alternative 1 be the preferred alternative.  The motion failed on page 42.

PAGE 43:  Motion to recommend to full council to forward Amendment 30B to the Secretary of Commerce.  The motion carried on page 43.

PAGE 44:  Motion that the committee recommend to the council that the council request an interim rule to implement the preferred alternatives in Amendment 30B at the beginning of 2009 that relate to ending overfishing of gag.  The motion carried on page 45.
PAGE 52:  Motion that the document be modified to reflect our intent to include all of the landings for 2004.  The motion carried on page 52.
PAGE 61:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2, Option C and Alternative 3, Option C in Action B5.  The motion carried on page 61.
PAGE 61:  Motion that the preferred be Alternative 2, modified by striking all after “except”.  The motion failed on page 62.
PAGE 62:  Motion that the preferred alternative be Alternative 3, that 25 percent of the cost recovery fees be set aside for a guaranteed loan program.  The motion failed on page 63.

PAGE 64:  Motion that upon approval and implementation of Amendment 29 that the February 15 to March 15 commercial grouper closure be eliminated.  The motion carried on page 66.

PAGE 68:  Motion to recommend to council to forward the referendum initiation letter, as edited, to the Secretary of Commerce for implementation.  The motion carried on page 70.
PAGE 80:  Motion to recommend that the council approve the terms of reference for gag, black and red grouper and red snapper and amberjack.  The motion carried on page 81.
PAGE 81:  Motion to recommend to the council to recommend to the SEDAR Steering Committee that the Gulf of Mexico red drum assessment be moved back in the schedule.  The motion carried on page 83.
PAGE 95:  Motion that Alternative Management Ideas A through E be sent to the Ad Hoc Recreational Red Snapper AP for additional discussion and development.  The motion carried on page 98.
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